

Classical solutions for exotic instantons?

To cite this article: Marco Billò et al JHEP03(2009)056

View the article online for updates and enhancements.

You may also like

- <u>DBI in the IR</u> Luca Mezincescu and Paul K Townsend
- <u>One-point functions in AdS/dCFT</u> Marius de Leeuw
- <u>Comparative study of van der Waals</u> <u>corrections to the bulk properties of</u> <u>graphite</u> Celso R C Rêgo, Luiz N Oliveira, Polina Tereshchuk et al.

PUBLISHED BY IOP PUBLISHING FOR SISSA

RECEIVED: February 15, 2009 ACCEPTED: February 18, 2009 PUBLISHED: March 9, 2009

Classical solutions for exotic instantons?

Marco Billò,^a Marialuisa Frau,^a Laurent Gallot,^b Alberto Lerda^c and Igor Pesando^a

^aDipartimento di Fisica Teorica. Università di Torino and I.N.F.N. - sezione di Torino.

Via V. Bellini 25/G, I-15100 Alessandria, Italy

E-mail: billo@to.infn.it, frau@to.infn.it, laurent.gallot@lapp.in2p3.fr, lerda@to.infn.it, ipesando@to.infn.it

ABSTRACT: We consider the D7/D(-1) system in Type I' as a prototypical "exotic" brane instanton. With respect to systems such as the D3/D(-1) ones, which correspond to gauge instantons in four dimensions, exotic systems lack the bosonic mixed moduli w of the ADHM construction, related to the instanton size ρ , and their possible field-theoretical interpretation as classical solutions is an important open question. For the system at hand, we propose that it corresponds to the point-like limit $\rho \rightarrow 0$ of the eight-dimensional so-called SO(8) instanton solution. This configuration is a solution of the quartic term of the non-abelian D7 action, i.e. the term which stays finite in the limit $\alpha' \rightarrow 0$ with g_s fixed that preserves the D(-1) effects. As a necessary consistency condition, we check that the next order term in the non-abelian effective action vanishes on the SO(8) solution so that the limit we take is well-defined.

KEYWORDS: D-branes, Superstrings and Heterotic Strings, Solitons Monopoles and Instantons



<sup>Via P. Giuria 1, I-10125 Torino, Italy
^bLAPTH 9,
^cChemin de Bellevue, 74941 Annecy le Vieux Cedex, France
^cDipartimento di Scienze e Tecnologie Avanzate, Università del Piemonte Orientale</sup> and I.N.F.N. - Gruppo Collegato di Alessandria - sezione di Torino

Contents

1	Introduction and motivations	1
2	The D7/D(-1) system in Type I'	4
3	Spectrum and interactions in the $D7/D(-1)$ system	7
	3.1 Moduli spectrum	8
	3.2 Moduli action	10
	3.3 Integration over moduli and scaling to the quartic theory	11
4	One-loop amplitudes	12
	4.1 Type I' instantonic amplitudes	13
	4.2 Background fields vs D-instantons	16
5	Eight-dimensional instantons	20
	5.1 Linear instantons	21
	5.2 The $SO(8)$ instanton	22
6	An almost vacuum configuration	25
7	The field theory limit and the vanishing of higher α' corrections	26
\mathbf{A}	Octonions and SO(8) Γ -matrices	29
	A.1 Octonions	29
	A.2 SO(8); Γ -matrices	31
в	The t_8 tensor	32
\mathbf{C}	heta-function identities	33

1 Introduction and motivations

The construction of "phenomenological" models of particle physics based on D-branes embedded in supersymmetric string compactifications has become a major direction in the development of String Theory (for reviews, see for instance [1-3]).

In these D-brane scenarios non-perturbative corrections arise from D-instantons and wrapped Euclidean branes. In principle all instantonic branes which can be consistently included may contribute to the low energy effective action. If the theory contains a gauge sector realized on D(3 + n)-branes wrapped on a cycle C, then Euclidean branes E(n - 1) wrapped on C correspond to the instanton sectors of the gauge theory.¹ [4, 5] Other Euclidean branes, for instance those wrapped on a cycle $C' \neq C$, do not possess this interpretation and have been referred to as "exotic" or "stringy" instantons; they have been investigated over the last couple of years in a rapidly growing literature. This interest was sparkled by the realization that exotic instantons might provide couplings which are forbidden in perturbation theory but necessary for phenomenological applications; for instance, they have been pointed out as possible sources of neutrino masses [6, 7] or of certain Yukawa couplings in GUT models [8, 9]. While the relation of "ordinary" instantonic branes to the field-theoretical description of instantons in supersymmetric gauge theories (as reviewed, for instance, in [10]) has been clarified in detail [11–13], the possibility of a field-theoretic interpretation of the exotic instantonic branes is still an open issue, and constitutes the main motivation of the present work.

In the ordinary cases, the spectrum and interactions of the moduli, i.e. of the physical excitations of open strings with at least one end-point on the instantonic branes, reproduce the ADHM construction of the moduli space of gauge theory instantons. In particular, let us consider the NS sector of the open strings with one end on the D(3 + n) and the other end on the E(n - 1)-brane. The world-sheet physicity condition has the form²

$$L_0 - \frac{1}{2} = N_X + N_{\psi} + \sum_{i=1}^3 \frac{\theta_i}{2} = 0, \qquad (1.1)$$

where N_X and N_{ψ} are the occupation numbers for the bosonic and fermionic world-sheet oscillators, while the (positive) angles $2\pi\theta_i$ denote the twist eventually occurring in the three complex internal directions. In writing (1.1) we have taken into account the 1/2 contribution to the zero-point energy from the four space-time directions, which are of Neumann-Dirichlet type. Ordinary E(n-1)-branes impose, in the internal space, the same boundary conditions as the gauge D(3+n)-branes do. All twists θ^i therefore vanish and the ground state $N_X = N_{\psi} = 0$ is physical; being degenerate in the non-compact directions, it corresponds to the moduli $w_{\dot{\alpha}}$ of the ADHM construction. These bosonic mixed moduli enter in an essential way in the ADHM constraints and, once these constraints are solved, they contain in particular the size ρ of the instanton solution.

In the exotic cases, the E(n-1)-branes do not coincide with the gauge branes in the internal space, and the mixed strings have non-trivial twists θ^i . Then the mass-shell condition (1.1) cannot be solved, and the bosonic mixed moduli $w_{\dot{\alpha}}$ are absent. This absence constitutes the main world-sheet hallmark of stringy instantons and has profound consequences. For ordinary D(n+3)/E(n-1) systems the Higgs phase, in which a non-zero vacuum expectation value of the w's is turned on and a bound state at threshold is formed, is the one which corresponds to the field theory instanton. This phase is not present in exotic configurations.

Turning to the R sector of E(n-1)/E(n-1) strings, there are fermionic anti-chiral moduli $\lambda_{\dot{\alpha}}$ which, in the moduli action, play the rôle of Lagrange multiplier for the fermionic

¹The simplest case is represented by the D3/D(-1) system, corresponding to n = 0.

 $^{^{2}}$ In order to be explicit, we consider a toroidal orbifold situation, and assume that the branes in the internal space are distinguished by their relative angles or magnetizations.

ADHM constraints. In the exotic case the abelian part of such constraints, being proportional to the $w_{\dot{\alpha}}$ moduli, is absent and the abelian component of the λ 's represents a true fermionic zero-mode. To get non-zero correlators it necessary to remove this zero-mode, for instance by appropriate orientifold projections [14–16], or to lift it with closed string fluxes [17–19] or by other mechanisms [20, 21].

In this paper we set out to identify the classical field configuration in a simple system of branes which from the world-sheet point of view shares the characteristics of exotic instantons, namely a system of D7 and D(-1)-branes in Type I' theory compactified on a torus T_2 , as described in section 2. In this system the D7/D(-1) strings have eight Neumann-Dirichlet directions; this corresponds to $\theta_1 = \theta_2 = 1/2$ and $\theta_3 = 0$ in the notation of (1.1). The bosonic moduli w are therefore non-physical. On the other hand, the orientifold projects out the dangerous fermionic zero-mode $\lambda_{\dot{\alpha}}$, and thus the D(-1)'s can contribute to the effective action. The gauge theory living on the D7's is an eightdimensional theory: however, one could further compactify down to four dimensions, to obtain a stringy instanton configuration composed of wrapped D7's and D(-1)'s.

The eight-dimensional D7/D(-1) system is interesting by itself in many respects; together with the T-dual situation in which D9/E1 systems on T_2 are considered, it provides an important testing ground for the heterotic/Type I duality. Indeed, the BPS-saturated t_8F^4 terms in the effective Lagrangian, exactly known from the heterotic side, receive non-perturbative corrections from D(-1)'s on the type I side, that would be important to determine also from an explicit D-instanton calculus. The heterotic result has already been reorganized so as to match the expected structure of D-instanton terms [22]-[27], but the explicit integration, at all instanton numbers, over the moduli space of the D(-1)'s has not yet been performed. The preliminary step of describing the spectrum of moduli of the D7/D(-1) system and their action was already done in [28], whose analysis substantially matches the one reported here in sections 3.1 and 3.2. In the present paper our focus is on the identification of the classical solution corresponding to the D-instanton, rather than on the explicit moduli space integration; however the form of the field-dependent moduli action that we derive in section 3.3 represents a convenient starting point for the computation of the non-perturbative effective action.

It is natural to expect that the D7/D(-1) system corresponds to some eight-dimensional classical configuration analogous to the gauge instanton in four dimensions, whose properties and main features are spelled out in sections 3 and 4. In particular, considering both tree-level and one-loop amplitudes with part of their boundary on the D(-1)'s, we argue that the classical configuration represents an instanton of the quartic part of the Non-Abelian Born-Infeld (NABI) action of the D7-branes. We then proceed in section 5 to review the properties of known eight-dimensional instantons available in the literature. The study of generalizations of gauge instantons has a rather long history, and several types of configurations have been individuated [29]–[38], depending on which feature of the four dimensional case is extended to eight dimensions and taken as a definition of instantons. We argue that the configuration which carries the appropriate symmetries to be associated to a D(-1) inside a stack of D7-branes is the supersymmetric version of the so-called SO(8)

instanton of Grossman et al. [32, 33]

$$F_{\mu\nu} = -\frac{2\rho^2}{(x^2 + \rho^2)^2} \gamma_{\mu\nu} . \qquad (1.2)$$

Here the $\gamma_{\mu\nu}$ are the chiral gamma-matrices with two indices in d = 8, while the field strength $F_{\mu\nu}$ is in the adjoint of SO(8), the smallest gauge group for which a configuration with non-trivial fourth Chern class can be obtained. Notice that in the Type I' system we consider, we have exactly N = 8 D7 branes at each orientifold plane, thus supporting an SO(8) gauge theory.³

Reconsidering the moduli spectrum and the absence of emission diagrams for the gauge field in the D7/D(-1) system related to the absence of the bosonic w moduli, we show in section 6 that actually it is the limit $\rho \to 0$ of the SO(8) instanton that corresponds to the D(-1). We show then that the NABI action evaluated on the SO(8) instanton in this limit reduces to its quartic term; this is not at all trivial, as it requires that all higher order terms of the NABI action vanish identically already at finite ρ . In section 7 we will check this explicitly for the quintic term, which is of order ${\alpha'}^3$ with respect to the quadratic one. In the literature, different expressions of the quintic term in the NABI action have been derived, starting from different guiding principles. We use the expression obtained in [40] from the requirement that the NABI action should admit an off-shell supersymmetric extension. Other expressions in the literature [41]-[44] are equivalent to this one only up to terms proportional to the Yang-Mills equations of motion; however the SO(8) instanton is not a solution of the Yang-Mills equations in eight dimensions, but rather of those that follow from the quartic action. Therefore, the fact that these alternative forms of the quintic action do not vanish on the SO(8) instanton is not unexpected. We think that this observation can be relevant to the problem of determining which form of the NABI action should be used to weight off-shell configurations. It is not possible at the moment to do further checks, since no higher correction has been determined according to the principle of supersymmetrizability used in [40]; nevertheless the fact that the quintic term vanishes on the configuration (1.2) makes the conjecture that all higher terms vanish as well very plausible.

2 The D7/D(-1) system in Type I'

We consider Type IIB string theory compactified on a 2-torus T_2 and modded out by

$$\Omega = \omega \, (-1)^{F_L} \, \mathcal{I}_2 \tag{2.1}$$

where ω is the world-sheet parity, F_L is the left-moving world-sheet fermion number, and \mathcal{I}_2 is the inversion along the two directions of T_2 . The resulting theory is an unoriented string model with sixteen supercharges, called Type I'.

The action of Ω has four fixed-points on the torus where four O7-planes are placed. A local cancellation of the R-R tadpoles produced by these O7-planes requires to place at

 $^{^{3}}$ In the heterotic/Type I context, the SO(8) instanton was already considered in [39] in the search for a configuration of Type I representing the heterotic string.

each fixed-point eight D7-branes. In the following we will concentrate on one fixed-point and study the gauge theory produced by the massless modes of the unoriented open strings attached to the eight D7-branes that are located there. This is an eight-dimensional gauge theory with $\mathcal{N} = 1$ supersymmetry and gauge group SO(8). A quick way to see this is to observe that the vertex operators for the massless bosonic modes on N D7 branes contain (in the 0 superghost picture) the following terms:⁴ $V_A \sim A_\mu \partial_\tau X^\mu e^{ik_\nu X^\nu}$ and $V_\phi \sim \phi_m \partial_\sigma X^m e^{ik_\nu X^\nu}$. They both change sign under Ω . If we assume that the action $\gamma(\Omega)$ of the orientifold projection on the Chan-Paton factors is just a transposition, namely

$$A_{\mu} \to \gamma(\Omega) A_{\mu} \gamma(\Omega)^{-1} = {}^{\mathrm{t}} A_{\mu} \quad , \quad \phi_m \to \gamma(\Omega) \phi_m \gamma(\Omega)^{-1} = {}^{\mathrm{t}} \phi_m \,, \tag{2.2}$$

we easily conclude that the vertex operators V_A and V_{ϕ} survive the orientifold projection only if A_{μ} and ϕ_m are $N \times N$ anti-symmetric matrices. In our case (N = 8), we therefore have an eight-dimensional vector A_{μ} and two real scalars ϕ_m which transform in the adjoint representation of SO(8). A similar analysis in the fermionic massless sector of these unoriented strings leads to an eight-dimensional chiral fermion Λ^{α} plus its anti-chiral conjugate $\Lambda_{\dot{\alpha}}$, which also transform in the adjoint representation of SO(8). Altogether, the fields

$$\{A_{\mu}, \Lambda^{\alpha}, \phi_m\} \tag{2.3}$$

form the $\mathcal{N} = 1$ vector multiplet in d = 8 in the adjoint representation of SO(8) and can be assembled into a superfield as follows

$$\Phi(x,\theta) = \phi(x) + \sqrt{2}\,\theta\Lambda(x) + \frac{1}{2}\,\theta\gamma^{\mu\nu}\theta\,F_{\mu\nu}(x) + \cdots$$
(2.4)

where $\phi = (\phi_9 + i\phi_{10})/\sqrt{2}$ (see appendix A for our conventions on γ matrices, etc.).

The part of the effective action which depends only on the gauge field strength $F_{\mu\nu}$ and its covariant derivatives is the NABI action for D7 branes, which can be organized in a series of contributions with increasing powers of α' and contains the following terms [45, 46]:

$$S_{\rm D7} = \frac{1}{8\pi g_s} \int d^8 x \,\mathrm{Tr} \left[\frac{1}{(2\pi\sqrt{\alpha'})^4} F_{\mu\nu} F^{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{3(2\pi)^2} t_8 F^4 \right] + \frac{\alpha'}{g_s} \int d^8 x \,\mathcal{L}_{(5)}(F, DF) + \cdots$$
$$= S_{\rm YM} + S_{(4)} + S_{(5)} + \cdots, \qquad (2.5)$$

where g_s is the string coupling constant and

$$\operatorname{Tr}(t_{8}F^{4}) \equiv \frac{1}{16} t_{8}^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}\cdots\mu_{7}\mu_{8}} \operatorname{Tr}(F_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}}\cdots F_{\mu_{7}\mu_{8}})$$
(2.6)
$$= \operatorname{Tr}\left(F_{\mu\nu}F^{\nu\rho}F^{\lambda\mu}F_{\rho\lambda} + \frac{1}{2}F_{\mu\nu}F^{\rho\nu}F_{\rho\lambda}F^{\mu\lambda} - \frac{1}{4}F_{\mu\nu}F^{\mu\nu}F_{\rho\lambda}F^{\rho\lambda} - \frac{1}{8}F_{\mu\nu}F_{\rho\lambda}F^{\mu\nu}F^{\rho\lambda}\right).$$

In the Yang-Mills action $S_{\rm YM} = 1/(2g_{\rm YM}^2) \int d^8x \, {\rm Tr}(F^2)$, there appears a dimensionful coupling

$$g_{\rm YM}^2 \equiv 4\pi g_s (2\pi \sqrt{\alpha'})^4 \,, \tag{2.7}$$

⁴Here, for simplicity, we only write terms that do not depend on the world-sheet fermions. The symbols ∂_{τ} and ∂_{σ} denote, respectively, the world-sheet tangent and normal derivatives; k is the open string momentum, and Greek (Latin) indices label the longitudinal (transverse) directions of the D7 branes with Euclidean signature, i.e. $\mu, \nu, \ldots = 1, \ldots, 8$ and $m, n, \ldots = 9, 10$.

while the quartic action, which we write as

$$S_{(4)} = -\frac{1}{4!\lambda^4} \int d^8 x \operatorname{Tr}(t_8 F^4) , \qquad (2.8)$$

bears in front a dimensionless coupling constant

$$\lambda^4 \equiv 4\pi^3 g_s \ . \tag{2.9}$$

Finally, the last term in (2.5) is an $O(\alpha')$ contribution whose expression and rôle will be discussed in section 7.

As mentioned in the Introduction, we are interested in studying non-perturbative effects that are induced by k D(-1)-branes located at the same fixed point of the D7 branes. The D-instantons are sources for the scalar field C_0 of the closed string R-R sector, and their classical action is

$$S_{\mathrm{D}(-1)} = \frac{2\pi}{g_s} - 2\pi \mathrm{i} \, C_0 = -2\pi \mathrm{i} \, \tau \,, \qquad (2.10)$$

where

$$\tau = C_0 + \frac{\mathrm{i}}{g_s} \tag{2.11}$$

is the standard axion-dilaton combination. The resulting D7/D(-1)-brane system is 1/2-BPS and stable since the number of directions with mixed Dirichlet-Neumann boundary conditions is eight. Even if there will be important differences, it is useful to analyze this D7/D(-1)-brane system in analogy with the more familiar D3/D(-1)-brane system.

In the "standard" case of D3/D(-1) systems, the sector with k D(-1) branes corresponds to the sector with instanton number k of the four dimensional gauge theory living on the D3-branes [4, 5]. Indeed the part of the D3 action quadratic in the gauge field reads⁵

$$S_{(2)} = \frac{1}{8\pi g_s} \int d^4x \operatorname{Tr}(F^2) - 2\pi \mathrm{i} C_0 c_{(2)}, \qquad (2.12)$$

where $c_{(2)}$ is the second Chern number

$$c_{(2)} = \frac{1}{8\pi^2} \int \mathrm{T}r(F \wedge F) \ . \tag{2.13}$$

On an instanton configuration which saturates the Bogomolny bound with instanton number $k = c_{(2)}$, namely when

$$\frac{1}{2} \int d^4x \,\mathrm{Tr}\left(F^2\right) = 8\pi^2 \,c_{(2)}\,,\tag{2.14}$$

the action $S_{(2)}$ reduces to that of $c_{(2)}$ D-instantons:

$$S_{(2)} = -2\pi i c_{(2)} \tau = c_{(2)} S_{D(-1)} . \qquad (2.15)$$

Instanton configurations satisfying (2.14) can be described through the ADHM construction. They preserve the space-time SO(4) invariance, and in a supersymmetric context represent 1/2-BPS states; both these features are to be expected if they must correspond to

⁵We assume for simplicity that the R-R field C_0 is constant along the D3 world-volume.

a D3/D(-1) configuration. In fact, the moduli of the D3/D(-1)-brane system and their action account precisely for the ADHM construction of the instanton moduli space [11, 12]. The interpretation of the D(-1)'s as a classical configuration of action (2.12) is further confirmed by the relation between instantonic one-loop amplitudes and gauge threshold corrections to the quadratic action, as originally found in [47, 48]. Indeed, as discussed in [49, 50], both instantonic one-loop amplitudes and gauge threshold corrections determine the one-loop running of the gauge coupling constant that is obtained by expanding around two different backgrounds, respectively an instanton and a constant field. Finally, it was shown in [12] that the D(-1)'s act as sources for the classical profile of the solution through the emission of the gauge field from a "mixed" disk with its boundary attached partly to the D(-1)'s and partly to the D3's.

Let us now consider a system with D7 and D(-1) branes. The part of the Born-Infeld action for D7 branes that is *quartic* in the gauge fields is given in (2.8) and, after adding to it the quartic term from the the Wess-Zumino part, it can be rewritten in the following form

$$S_{(4)} = -\frac{1}{4! 4\pi^3 g_s} \int d^8 x \operatorname{Tr}(t_8 F^4) - 2\pi \mathrm{i} C_0 c_{(4)}$$
(2.16)

where $c_{(4)}$ is the fourth Chern number

$$c_{(4)} = \frac{1}{4! (2\pi)^4} \int \mathrm{Tr} \left(F \wedge F \wedge F \wedge F \right) = \frac{1}{4! (2\pi)^4} \int d^8 x \, \mathrm{Tr} \left(\epsilon_8 F^4 \right), \tag{2.17}$$

with

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left(\epsilon_{8}F^{4}\right) \equiv \frac{1}{16} \epsilon_{8}^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}\cdots\mu_{7}\mu_{8}} \operatorname{Tr}\left(F_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}}\cdots F_{\mu_{7}\mu_{8}}\right) \,. \tag{2.18}$$

If the gauge field F satisfies

$$\int d^8 x \operatorname{Tr}(t_8 F^4) = -\frac{1}{2} \int d^8 x \operatorname{Tr}(\epsilon_8 F^4) = -\frac{4!}{2} (2\pi)^4 c_{(4)}$$
(2.19)

then the quartic action (2.16) becomes

$$S_{(4)} = -2\pi i c_{(4)} \tau = c_{(4)} S_{D(-1)}, \qquad (2.20)$$

that is the action of $c_{(4)}$ D-instantons.

This argument suggests that, in analogy to the D3/D(-1) case, k D(-1)-branes inside a stack of D7-branes should correspond to some classical "instanton" configuration that satisfies (2.19) with $k = c_{(4)}$. In the rest of the paper, we will pursue this line of inquiry, analyzing in turn the various aspects of such a relation that we recapitulated above in the case of D3/D(-1) systems. Along the way we will point out analogies and differences.

3 Spectrum and interactions in the D7/D(-1) system

We begin by considering the tree-level aspects of the D7/D(-1) system; in particular we describe the moduli spectrum corresponding to the allowed vertex operators and the action resulting from their disk interactions.

3.1 Moduli spectrum

The spectrum in the D7/D(-1) system consists of neutral moduli, associated to open strings with both end-points on the D-instantons ((-1)/(-1) strings), and of charged moduli, associated to open strings stretching between the gauge and the instantonic branes (7/(-1) strings).

(-1)/(-1) strings. This is the neutral sector since it comprises states that do not transform under the gauge group. The physical zero-modes are easily obtained by dimensionally reducing the $\mathcal{N} = 1$ supersymmetric gauge theory from ten to zero dimensions. Using an ADHM-inspired notation, we denote the bosonic fields as a_{μ} and χ_m , where the distinction between the two is made by the presence of the D7-branes. Both a_{μ} and χ_m are $k \times k$ matrices and have canonical dimensions of $(\text{length})^{-1}$. In order to implement the orientifold projection, we observe that since all directions have Dirichlet-Dirichlet boundary conditions, the vertex operator for a_{μ} (in the 0 superghost picture) is proportional to $\partial_{\sigma}X^{\mu}$, and not to $\partial_{\tau}X^{\mu}$, so that it is even under Ω . On the other hand, the vertex operator for χ_m is proportional to $\partial_{\sigma}X^m$ and is odd because of the reflection \mathcal{I}_2 of the coordinates X^m transverse to the O7-planes. Furthermore, the consistency with the orientifold action (2.2) on the D7-branes requires [51] that on the Chan-Paton factors of the (-1)/(-1) strings Ω acts also as a transposition, i.e.

$$a_{\mu} \to \gamma(\Omega) a_{\mu} \gamma(\Omega)^{-1} = {}^{\mathrm{t}} a_{\mu} \quad , \quad \chi_m \to \gamma(\Omega) \chi_m \gamma(\Omega)^{-1} = {}^{\mathrm{t}} \chi_m \; .$$
 (3.1)

Combining the behavior of the operator part of the vertex operators with that of their Chan-Paton factors, we easily conclude that a_{μ} is a $k \times k$ matrix transforming in the symmetric representation of SO(k), while χ_m is a $k \times k$ matrix in the anti-symmetric (adjoint) representation of SO(k).

Let us now turn to the fermionic sector. Adopting again an ADHM-inspired notation, we denote the chiral and anti-chiral fermionic moduli as M^{α} and $\lambda_{\dot{\alpha}}$. They both have dimensions of $(\text{length})^{-\frac{3}{2}}$ and correspond to the following vertex operators (in the $-\frac{1}{2}$ superghost picture)⁶

$$V_M = M^{\alpha} S_{\alpha} S_{-} e^{-\frac{1}{2}\varphi} \quad , \quad V_{\lambda} = \lambda_{\dot{\alpha}} S^{\dot{\alpha}} S^{+} e^{-\frac{1}{2}\varphi} \quad . \tag{3.2}$$

Here φ is the bosonic field appearing in the bosonization of the superghost system, S_{α} and S^+ are the chiral spin fields in the first eight and last two directions respectively, while $S^{\dot{\alpha}}$ and S_- are their anti-chiral counterparts. The two combinations $S_{\alpha}S_-$ and $S^{\dot{\alpha}}S^+$ appearing in (3.2) arise upon splitting the (anti-chiral) spinor representation of SO(10) under SO(8) × SO(2) as required by the presence of the D7 branes. On these spin fields we can represent the orientifold projection Ω as minus the chirality operator in the transverse directions to the D7-branes, or equivalently as the chirality operator along the eight longitudinal directions.⁷ Thus $S_{\alpha}S_-$ is even while $S^{\dot{\alpha}}S^+$ is odd under Ω . On the

⁶In these expressions we understand factors of $(2\pi\alpha')^{\frac{3}{4}}$ which are needed to make V_M and V_{λ} dimensionless.

⁷The choice of signs in these chirality operators corresponds to choose between instantons and antiinstantons; here and in the following we choose signs that, in our conventions, are appropriate for instantonlike configurations.

other hand, in analogy with (3.1), the Chan-Paton factors transform as

$$M^{\alpha} \to \gamma(\Omega) M^{\alpha} \gamma(\Omega)^{-1} = {}^{\mathrm{t}} M^{\alpha} \quad , \quad \lambda_{\dot{\alpha}} \to \gamma(\Omega) \lambda_{\dot{\alpha}} \gamma(\Omega)^{-1} = {}^{\mathrm{t}} \lambda_{\dot{\alpha}} \,, \tag{3.3}$$

so that V_M and V_{λ} survive the orientifold projection only if M^{α} is a symmetric $k \times k$ matrix of SO(k) and $\lambda_{\dot{\alpha}}$ is an antisymmetric $k \times k$ matrix of SO(k).

In the one D-instanton case (k = 1), sometimes also called the O(1) instanton, the moduli χ_m and $\lambda_{\dot{\alpha}}$ are projected out and the only neutral zero-modes that survive are a_{μ} and M^{α} . These represent the bosonic and fermionic Goldstone modes of the (super)translations of the D7-branes world-volume that are broken by the D-instanton and thus can be identified with the bosonic and fermionic coordinates x_{μ} and θ^{α} of the eight-dimensional superspace. More precisely, we have

$$x_{\mu} = (2\pi\alpha') a_{\mu} \quad , \quad \theta^{\alpha} = (2\pi\alpha') M^{\alpha} \tag{3.4}$$

where the factors of α' have been introduced to give x_{μ} and θ^{α} the appropriate dimensions.

7/(-1) strings. This is the charged sector that accounts for open strings stretching between the D7-branes and the D-instantons. Since there are eight directions with mixed Dirichlet-Neumann boundary conditions, in the NS sector it is not possible to construct vertex operators of conformal weight one and thus, according to (1.1), there are no physical bosonic moduli in the spectrum. This is to be contrasted with what happens in the D3/D(-1) system where, instead, one finds bosonic moduli $w_{\dot{\alpha}}$ and $\bar{w}_{\dot{\alpha}}$ that are related to the gauge instanton size. On the other hand, the absence of charged bosonic moduli is the distinctive feature of the "exotic" instanton configurations mentioned in the Introduction, and thus, at least from this point of view, our D7/D(-1) system is in the same class.

The fermionic R sector instead is not empty. In fact, we can construct the following vertex operators for the fermionic moduli μ and $\bar{\mu}$ (of canonical dimensions of $(\text{length})^{-\frac{3}{2}}$)

$$V_{\mu} = \mu \Delta S^{+} e^{-\frac{1}{2}\varphi} , \quad V_{\bar{\mu}} = \bar{\mu} \bar{\Delta} S^{+} e^{-\frac{1}{2}\varphi}$$
 (3.5)

where Δ and $\overline{\Delta}$ are the (bosonic) twist operators for the eight directions with mixed boundary conditions.⁸ They are conformal fields with conformal dimension 1/2 and refer to the two orientations of the string stretching between the D7-branes and the D-instantons. Fixing the chirality for the spin field in the last two directions is a GSO projection; the choice of the positive chirality made in (3.5) is, in our conventions, the appropriate one for instanton-like configurations.⁹ Under the orientifold action the two vertex operators V_{μ} and $V_{\bar{\mu}}$ are mapped into each other; indeed

$$V_{\mu} \xrightarrow{\Omega} - {}^{\mathrm{t}}\mu \,\bar{\Delta} \,S^{+} \,\mathrm{e}^{-\frac{1}{2}\varphi} \quad , \quad V_{\bar{\mu}} \xrightarrow{\Omega} - {}^{\mathrm{t}}\bar{\mu} \,\Delta \,S^{+} \,\mathrm{e}^{-\frac{1}{2}\varphi} \tag{3.6}$$

where the minus sign is due to the fact that Ω acts as minus the chirality operator on the spin fields in the last two directions. Thus μ and $\bar{\mu}$ are not independent of each other but are related as follows

$$\bar{\mu} = -{}^{\mathrm{t}}\mu \tag{3.7}$$

⁸In (3.5) we have understood factors of $(2\pi\alpha')^{\frac{3}{4}}$.

⁹We note in particular that the vertex operators (3.5) are mutually local with the supercurrents of the supersymmetry conserved by the D7/D(-1) system.

Remember that μ and $\overline{\mu}$ are, respectively, $N \times k$ and $k \times N$ matrices (with N = 8 in our specific case); the above identification is therefore consistent with this structure.

We conclude by stressing again that the content of the charged sector of the D7/D(-1) moduli spectrum is similar to that of the charged sector in exotic instanton configurations (see for example [6, 7, 15, 16]), or to that of the flavored sector in D3/D(-1) systems that realize $\mathcal{N} = 1$ or $\mathcal{N} = 2$ SQCD models (see for example [49, 50] for details). Therefore, we can proceed like in these cases and work with rescaled moduli [12]

$$\mu' = \frac{2\pi\alpha'}{\sqrt{g_s}}\,\mu\tag{3.8}$$

which carry dimensions of $(length)^{\frac{1}{2}}$.

3.2 Moduli action

The D-instanton moduli action can be derived by computing scattering amplitudes of moduli fields on disks with at least part of their boundary on the D(-1)-branes; we refer to [11, 12] for details and we recall here only the most significant results for our purposes.

First of all, the contribution S_0 to the moduli action of a disk with no moduli insertion is [52]

$$S_0 = \frac{2\pi k}{g_s} = \frac{k}{2\pi^2 \alpha'^2 g_0^2}$$
(3.9)

where g_0 is the Yang-Mills coupling constant in zero dimensions and k is the multiplicity of the disk boundary. Note that S_0/k is nothing else than the (topological) normalization of any disk amplitude with D(-1) boundary conditions (denoted as C_0 in [12]): clearly this normalization is always the same since the D(-1)-branes are objects which exist independently of whether the surrounding space-filling branes that support the gauge theory are D7 or D3-branes.

Next, we have the contribution S_1 of the neutral moduli which is obtained from disk amplitudes involving the vertex operators of the (-1)/(-1) strings. The result of these computations is formally similar to the one discussed in [12], and for our present case it is explicitly given by

$$S_{1} = \frac{1}{g_{0}^{2}} \operatorname{tr} \left\{ i \lambda_{\dot{\alpha}} \gamma_{\mu}^{\dot{\alpha}\beta} [a^{\mu}, M_{\beta}] - \frac{i}{\sqrt{2}} \lambda_{\dot{\alpha}} [\chi, \lambda^{\dot{\alpha}}] - \frac{i}{\sqrt{2}} M^{\alpha} [\bar{\chi}, M_{\alpha}] - \frac{1}{4} [a_{\mu}, a_{\nu}] [a^{\mu}, a^{\nu}] - [a_{\mu}, \chi] [a^{\mu}, \bar{\chi}] + \frac{1}{2} [\chi, \bar{\chi}]^{2} \right\}$$
(3.10)

where $\chi \equiv (\chi_9 + i\chi_{10})/\sqrt{2}, \ \bar{\chi} \equiv (\chi_9 - i\chi_{10})/\sqrt{2}.$

Finally, we have the contribution of the charged moduli that arises from mixed disc amplitudes involving the boundary changing vertex operators (3.5). In our case this contribution is simply

$$S_2 = -\frac{\mathrm{i}}{g_0^2} \operatorname{tr}({}^{\mathrm{t}}\mu\,\mu\,\chi) = -\mathrm{i}\pi\,\operatorname{tr}({}^{\mathrm{t}}\mu'\,\mu'\,\chi) \tag{3.11}$$

where in the last step we have introduced the rescaled moduli defined in (3.8).

In the one-instanton case (k = 1) there are drastic simplifications; indeed both terms (3.10) and (3.11) vanish, and after including the contribution of the tadpole for the R-R scalar C_0 , one is simply left with the D-instanton action $S_{D(-1)}$ given in (2.10). If one considers also the interactions among the charged moduli and the 7/7 strings, this action gets replaced by

$$S_{D(-1)}(\Phi) = -2\pi i \tau + i\pi^{t} \mu' \Phi(x,\theta) \mu'$$
(3.12)

where Φ is the superfield defined in (2.4). The second term in (3.12) can be understood by computing a string amplitude on mixed disks with two charged moduli and a scalar field of the 7/7 sector, plus its supersymmetric partners.

The moduli action of our D7/D(-1) system is much simpler than the corresponding one for the D3/D(-1) systems, even in the one-instanton case: the number of moduli is smaller, there are no bosonic charged moduli like $w_{\dot{\alpha}}$ or $\bar{w}_{\dot{\alpha}}$ and no ADHM-like constraints. This last feature makes a crucial difference: indeed, the D7 and D(-1)-branes do not form a bound state, while by imposing the ADHM constraints in the D3/D(-1) case it is possible to obtain a bound state at threshold.

3.3 Integration over moduli and scaling to the quartic theory

The previous analysis shows that in the case of a single D-instanton the moduli space is parametrized by the following zero-modes:

$$\mathcal{M}_{k=1} = \left\{ x_{\mu}, \theta^{\alpha}, \mu' \right\} \tag{3.13}$$

and that the superspace coordinates appear in the moduli action only through the dynamical gauge fields on the D7-branes. From the scaling dimensions of the moduli (3.13) we easily prove that the dimension of the measure for the moduli space integral corresponding to this configuration is given by

$$\left[d\mathcal{M}_{k=1}\right] = \ell_s^{(n_x - \frac{1}{2}n_\theta - \frac{1}{2}n_{\mu'})} = \ell_s^{\frac{8-N}{2}}$$
(3.14)

where we have used the string length $\ell_s = \sqrt{2\pi\alpha'}$ as unit of measure, and denoted by n_x , n_θ and $n_{\mu'}$ the numbers of x, θ and μ' 's. This calculation can be generalized to the case of an arbitrary number k of D-instantons and the result is¹⁰

$$\left[d\mathcal{M}_k\right] = \ell_s^{\frac{k(8-N)}{2}} . \tag{3.15}$$

Therefore, in order to compensate for these dimensions the overall normalization of the instanton measure must contain a factor of $\ell_s^{\frac{k(N-8)}{2}}$ which, together with the classical action (3.9), implies that the non-perturbative contributions of this D7/D(-1) system are proportional to

$$\ell_s^{\frac{k(N-8)}{2}} e^{-\frac{2\pi k}{g_s}} . ag{3.16}$$

¹⁰Notice that for arbitrary k it is necessary to introduce suitable auxiliary moduli that disentangle the quartic interactions in the action (3.10) of the neutral moduli. It turns out that the only dimensionful new parameters that are introduced in this way are seven auxiliary moduli D_i (i = 1, ..., 7) which have dimensions of (length)⁻² and transform in the anti-symmetric representation of SO(k). These D_i 's play in the present case the same role that the three auxiliary moduli D_c play in the D3/D(-1) system [12].

In general, the contribution to the D7-brane effective action from the sector with k D-instantons is obtained, as usual, by integrating over the moduli with an exponential weight given by the field-dependent moduli action:

$$S_{\text{eff}}^{(k)}(\Phi) = \ell_s^{\frac{k(N-8)}{2}} \int d^8x \, d^8\theta \int d\widehat{\mathcal{M}}_k \, e^{2\pi i\tau k + S_1 + S_2 + i\pi \operatorname{tr}\left({}^{\mathrm{t}}\mu'\Phi\mu'\right)}, \qquad (3.17)$$

where $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}_k$ denotes the centred moduli (i.e. all moduli but x and θ) and the last term in the exponent is the generalization of the field-dependent part of (3.12) to arbitrary k. For N = 8, by simple dimensional analysis the non-perturbative effective action (3.17) takes the schematic form

$$S_{\text{eff}}^{(k)}(\Phi) = c_k \,\mathrm{e}^{2\pi\mathrm{i}\tau k} \int d^8 x \, d^8 \theta \, [\Phi^4]_{(k)} \tag{3.18}$$

where c_k are numerical coefficients and the symbol $[\Phi^4]_{(k)}$ denotes a gauge-invariant combination quartic in the superfield Φ arising in the k-instanton sector. The explicit expression of such invariant and the coefficients c_k are determined by the integration over the centred moduli $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}_k$. Performing this integration and translating the result in heterotic variables would give a stringent test of the duality between the Type I' theory and the heterotic string compactified on T_2 [22]–[27]. We leave this task for future work.

As is clear from (3.15), for N = 8 the measure $d\mathcal{M}_k$ is always dimensionless. The N = 8 case resembles thus the $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory in d = 4, where the ADHM instanton measure is dimensionless for any instanton number. Since this property of the ADHM measure is strictly related to the vanishing of the β -function and hence to the conformal invariance at the quantum level of the $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory, we are naturally led to conjecture that the dimensionless character of $d\mathcal{M}_k$ points to the fact that the D-instantons inside the D7-branes of Type I' describe non-perturbative configurations of an eight-dimensional conformal gauge theory. The relevant action for this theory cannot be the usual SYM action, which in d = 8 is not even conformal at the classical level, but an obvious candidate exists: it is the quartic action $S_{(4)}$ given in (2.16) plus its supersymmetric completion. This term appears naturally in the expansion in powers of α' of the non-Abelian Born-Infeld (NABI) action of D7-branes, as shown in (2.5); it has a coupling constant λ , given in (2.9), which is dimensionless, and it is conformal at the classical level. On this basis we can therefore argue that the correct scaling with α' to be considered for a field theory interpretation of the D7/D(-1)-brane system is the one in which the dimensionless coupling λ of the $t_8 F^4$ term, and not the Yang-Mills coupling $g_{\rm YM}$, is held fixed.

4 One-loop amplitudes

In order to support the interpretation of the D(-1)-branes as a particular configuration of the gauge theory living on the D7-branes, and in particular of the quartic action (2.16), we perform two calculations.¹¹ First, in section 4.1 we compute the one-loop vacuum energy due to the open strings with at least one-end point on k D-instantons and find agreement with the calculation of the scaling dimension of the measure on the moduli

¹¹For simplicity in this section we set $C_0 = 0$.



Figure 1. a) The annulus with D(-1) boundary conditions, indicated by the dashed line. b) The Möbius diagram obtained with the insertion of the O7 projection Ω .

space of the D7/D(-1) system given in (3.15); second, in section 4.2 we compute the oneloop vacuum energy of N D7-branes in a constant background field \mathcal{F} and, after extracting the contribution proportional to \mathcal{F}^4 we find a perfect matching with the instantonic oneloop amplitude previously determined. From these calculations we are able to extract also the renormalization properties of the quartic coupling λ defined in (2.9) and show that it does not run for N = 8.

4.1 Type I' instantonic amplitudes

The one-loop vacuum energy $\Gamma_{D(-1)}$ of k D-instantons in presence of N D7-branes is given by

$$\Gamma_{D(-1)} = Z_{D(-1)} + Z_{D(-1)/D7} + Z_{D7/D(-1)}$$
(4.1)

where $Z_{D(-1)}$ is the contribution of the unoriented open strings attached to the k D(-1)branes, while $Z_{D(-1)/D7}$ and $Z_{D7/D(-1)}$ are the contributions of the open strings stretching between the D-instantons and the D7-branes or viceversa.

The one-loop vacuum energy $Z_{D(-1)}$ has the following schematic form

$$Z_{\rm D(-1)} = \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{2t} \,\mathrm{Tr}_{\rm D(-1)}\left(\frac{1+\Omega}{2} \,P_{\rm GSO} \,q^{L_0}\right) = \frac{1}{2} \Big(\mathcal{A}_{\rm D(-1)} + \mathcal{M}_{\rm D(-1)}\Big)\,,\tag{4.2}$$

where P_{GSO} is the GSO projector, $q = \exp(-2\pi t)$ and the trace $\text{Tr}_{D(-1)}$ is computed over all open string states with D(-1) boundary conditions. As usual, we can decompose the unoriented amplitude $Z_{D(-1)}$ as the sum of an annulus diagram, depicted in figure 1*a*),

$$\mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{D}(-1)} = \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{2t} \operatorname{Tr}_{\mathrm{D}(-1)} \left(P_{\mathrm{GSO}} q^{L_0} \right) \,, \tag{4.3}$$

and of a Möbius diagram, represented in figure 1b),

$$\mathcal{M}_{\mathrm{D}(-1)} = \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{2t} \operatorname{Tr}_{\mathrm{D}(-1)} \left(\Omega P_{\mathrm{GSO}} q^{L_0} \right) \,, \tag{4.4}$$

which we now evaluate in turn.

The calculation of the annulus amplitude is completely standard and the result is

$$\mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{D}(-1)} = \frac{k^2}{2} \int \frac{dt}{2t} \left[\left(-2\pi \frac{\theta_3(0|\mathrm{i}t)}{\theta_1'(0|\mathrm{i}t)} \right)^4 - \left(-2\pi \frac{\theta_4(0|\mathrm{i}t)}{\theta_1'(0|\mathrm{i}t)} \right)^4 - \left(-2\pi \frac{\theta_2(0|\mathrm{i}t)}{\theta_1'(0|\mathrm{i}t)} \right)^4 \right] \mathcal{W}(t) \ . \tag{4.5}$$

Here $\theta_a(z|it)$ (a = 1, ..., 4) are the Jacobi θ -functions, $\theta'_1(0|it) \equiv \partial_z \theta_1(z|it)|_{z=0}$, and $\mathcal{W}(t)$ represents the sum over the winding modes in the two compact transverse directions, given by

$$\mathcal{W}(t) = \sum_{(r_1, r_2) \in \mathbb{Z}^2} e^{-2\pi t \frac{|r_1 + r_2 U|^2 T_2}{U_2}}$$
(4.6)

with $U = U_1 + iU_2$ and $T = T_1 + iT_2$ being, respectively, the complex and Kähler structure of the 2-torus. The three terms in the square brackets of (4.5) are the contributions of the nonzero modes in the NS, $NS(-1)^F$ and R sectors; furthermore the average over the two orientations of the (-1)/(-1) strings has been explicitly taken into account in writing the overall coefficient. Due to the *aequatio identica satis abstrusa* obeyed by the θ -functions, we have

$$\mathcal{A}_{D(-1)} = 0 \ . \tag{4.7}$$

Also the contribution of the Möbius diagram (4.4) can be easily computed, but some care must be used in evaluating the contribution of the $R(-1)^F$ sector. Indeed, since the orientifold reflection is due to orientifold O7 planes, the fermionic zero-modes of the (-1)/(-1) strings contribute to the odd spin structure [53]; in particular, they give opposite results for the two string orientations, as explained in detail in [49, 50]. Taking all this into account, we have

$$\mathcal{M}_{\mathrm{D}(-1)} = -\frac{k}{2} \int \frac{dt}{2t} \left\{ \frac{1}{2} \left[16 \left(\frac{\theta_4(0|\mathrm{i}t + \frac{1}{2})}{\theta_2(0|\mathrm{i}t + \frac{1}{2})} \right)^4 - 16 \left(\frac{\theta_3(0|\mathrm{i}t + \frac{1}{2})}{\theta_2(0|\mathrm{i}t + \frac{1}{2})} \right)^4 - 1 \right] \mathcal{W}(t) + \frac{1}{2} \left[16 \left(\frac{\theta_4(0|\mathrm{i}t + \frac{1}{2})}{\theta_2(0|\mathrm{i}t + \frac{1}{2})} \right)^4 - 16 \left(\frac{\theta_3(0|\mathrm{i}t + \frac{1}{2})}{\theta_2(0|\mathrm{i}t + \frac{1}{2})} \right)^4 + 1 \right] \mathcal{W}(t) \right\} .$$

$$(4.8)$$

The two lines above correspond to the two different orientations, the three terms in the square brackets refer, respectively, to the NS, $NS(-1)^F$ and $R(-1)^F$ sectors, and the factors of 16 are introduced to compensate the 2⁴ factors brought by $(\theta_2)^4$. Summing the various terms in (4.8) and using the abstruse identity, we have¹²

$$\mathcal{M}_{\mathrm{D}(-1)} = 8k \int \frac{dt}{2t} \,\mathcal{W}(t) \,. \tag{4.9}$$

Let us now consider the contributions to the one-loop vacuum energy of the open strings stretching between the N D7 branes and the k D-instantons, located at the same orientifold fixed point.¹³ These contributions correspond to the mixed annuli diagrams represented in figure 2.

¹²When interpreted in the closed string channel, the Möbius amplitude (4.8) receives contributions from the exchange between the D(-1) boundary states and the crosscaps located at all the four orientifold fixed points. Thus, from this point of view this expression does not possess a truly local interpretation.

¹³The complete and fully consistent expression of the instantonic vacuum amplitude should include also the annuli with one boundary attached to the D7 branes located at the other fixed points. These are important for the infrared properties in the closed string channel, but do not affect the infrared divergence in the open string one.



Figure 2. The one-loop diagrams with different conditions on the two boundaries. Both orientations, exchanged by Ω , contribute. The solid line indicates the D7 boundary.

In such diagrams the open strings have mixed ND boundary conditions along the eight non-compact directions and DD boundary conditions along the two compact ones. For one string orientation the vacuum energy has the following schematic form

$$Z_{\rm D7/D(-1)} = \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{2t} \,\operatorname{Tr}_{\rm D7/D(-1)}\left(\frac{1+\Omega}{2} \,P_{\rm GSO} \,q^{L_0}\right) \,. \tag{4.10}$$

Since Ω maps a state of the 7/(-1) sector into one of the (-1)/7 sector, it does not contribute to the trace in (4.10), and we left with just one half of the annulus contribution. In this amplitude the odd spin structure must be carefully evaluated, along the lines of [49, 50] to which again we refer for details, and we find

$$Z_{\mathrm{D7/D}(-1)} = \frac{Nk}{2} \int \frac{dt}{2t} \left\{ \frac{1}{2} \left[\left(\frac{\theta_2(0|\mathrm{i}t)}{\theta_4(0|\mathrm{i}t)} \right)^4 - \left(\frac{\theta_3(0|\mathrm{i}t)}{\theta_4(0|\mathrm{i}t)} \right)^4 - 1 \right] \mathcal{W}(t) \right\}$$
(4.11)

The three terms inside the square brackets correspond respectively to the NS, R and $R(-1)^F$ sectors, while there is no contribution from the $NS(-1)^F$ sector. For the other orientation, we find instead

$$Z_{\mathrm{D}(-1)/\mathrm{D7}} = \frac{Nk}{2} \int \frac{dt}{2t} \left\{ \frac{1}{2} \left[\left(\frac{\theta_2(0|\mathrm{i}t)}{\theta_4(0|\mathrm{i}t)} \right)^4 - \left(\frac{\theta_3(0|\mathrm{i}t)}{\theta_4(0|\mathrm{i}t)} \right)^4 + 1 \right] \mathcal{W}(t) \right\}$$
(4.12)

which is zero due to the abstruse identity of the θ -functions. Adding the two amplitudes (4.11) and (4.12), and using again the abstruse identity, we find

$$Z_{\rm D7/D(-1)} + Z_{\rm D(-1)/D7} = -\frac{Nk}{2} \int \frac{dt}{2t} \mathcal{W}(t) . \qquad (4.13)$$

Summing the various contributions, we easily find that the total one-loop vacuum energy (4.1) is given by

$$\Gamma_{\rm D(-1)} = \frac{k(8-N)}{2} \int \frac{dt}{2t} \,\mathcal{W}(t)$$
(4.14)

which vanishes for N = 8. This result is in perfect agreement with the calculation of the scaling dimension of the measure on the instanton moduli space of the D7/D(-1) system, presented in section 3.3. Furthermore, from (4.14) we can read that the one-loop action of the brane system in the background of a single D-instanton is

$$S_{\mathrm{D}(-1)}^{1-\mathrm{loop}} \equiv -\Gamma_{\mathrm{D}(-1)}\Big|_{k=1} = \frac{N-8}{2} \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{2t} \,\mathcal{W}(t) \,\,. \tag{4.15}$$

This is to be regarded as the one-loop correction to the tree-level classical instanton action (2.10) at $C_0 = 0$, which in the sequel we will denote by $S_{D(-1)}^{\text{tree}}$.

4.2 Background fields vs D-instantons

We now consider the D7-branes in another gauge configuration which is tractable at the string level, namely an abelian constant background. To remain general, we consider here an SO(N) configuration, even if in the specific applications we have in mind we set N = 8 for local tadpole cancellation, as discussed in section 2. We thus turn on a constant magnetic field along, say, the directions 2 and 3, and take

$$F_{23} = -F_{32} \equiv \mathcal{F}, \quad F_{\mu\nu} = 0 \text{ for } \mu, \nu \neq 2, 3.$$
 (4.16)

In color space, this field can be diagonalized in the form

$$\mathcal{F} = \frac{1}{2\pi\alpha'} \operatorname{diag}(\mathrm{i}f_1, \mathrm{i}f_2, \dots), \qquad (4.17)$$

with the eigenvalues f_i (i = 1, ..., N) being paired into couples of opposite value. We have therefore

$$\operatorname{Tr} \mathcal{F} = \frac{i}{2\pi\alpha'} \sum_{i} f_{i} = 0, \qquad \operatorname{Tr} \mathcal{F}^{2} = -\frac{1}{(2\pi\alpha')^{2}} \sum_{i} f_{i}^{2},$$
$$\operatorname{Tr} \mathcal{F}^{3} = -\frac{i}{(2\pi\alpha')^{3}} \sum_{i} f_{i}^{3} = 0, \qquad \operatorname{Tr} \mathcal{F}^{4} = \frac{1}{(2\pi\alpha')^{4}} \sum_{i} f_{i}^{4}. \qquad (4.18)$$

For such a configuration, the expression (2.6) simplifies to

$$\operatorname{Tr}(t_8 F^4) = \frac{3}{2} \operatorname{Tr} \mathcal{F}^4, \qquad (4.19)$$

while the topological term $(F \wedge F \wedge F \wedge F)$ vanishes, so that the quartic action (2.16) reduces to

$$S_{(4)}^{\text{tree}}(\mathcal{F}) = -\frac{V_8}{16\lambda^4} \operatorname{Tr} \mathcal{F}^4 = -\frac{V_8}{64\pi^3 g_s} \operatorname{Tr} \mathcal{F}^4$$
(4.20)

where V_8 is the (regularized) world-volume of the D7-branes. Recalling the expression of the classical instanton action, we can write the following relation

$$S_{(4)}^{\text{tree}}(\mathcal{F}) = -\frac{V_8}{128\pi^4} \operatorname{Tr} \mathcal{F}^4 S_{\mathrm{D}(-1)}^{\text{tree}} .$$
(4.21)

In the following we will extend such a relation at the one-loop level. To this end we first compute the one-loop vacuum energy of N D7-branes of Type I' in the background (4.17). This vacuum energy is schematically given by

$$Z_{\rm D7}(\mathcal{F}) = \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{2t} \operatorname{Tr}_{\mathcal{F}} \left(\frac{1+\Omega}{2} P_{\rm GSO} q^{L_0} \right)$$
(4.22)

where the trace $\operatorname{Tr}_{\mathcal{F}}$ is computed over the space of all open string states attached to the D7branes in the presence of the field \mathcal{F} . Such a space separates into N^2 sectors with boundary conditions at $\sigma = (0, \pi)$ determined by the values (f_i, f_j) . These boundary conditions are of NN type in the directions 1,4,5,6,7,8, and of DD type in the directions 9,10, while in the complex direction $x = (x^2 + ix^3)/\sqrt{2}$ where there is the background field the string coordinate $x(z, \bar{z})$ obeys this twisted boundary conditions

$$\partial x|_{\sigma=0} = e^{2\pi i\nu_i} \bar{\partial} x|_{\sigma=0} \quad , \quad \partial x|_{\sigma=\pi} = e^{2\pi i\nu_j} \bar{\partial} x|_{\sigma=\pi} \,, \tag{4.23}$$

where $\pi \nu_{i,j} = -\arctan f_{i,j}$. The field $x(z, \bar{z})$ can be expressed as

$$x(z,\bar{z}) = x_0 + \frac{1}{2} \left[X(z) + e^{2\pi i\nu_i} X(\bar{z}) \right]$$
(4.24)

in terms of a twisted chiral bosonic field X(z) satisfying

$$X(e^{2\pi i}z) = e^{2\pi i\nu_{ij}}X(z) \quad , \quad \text{with} \quad \nu_{ij} = \nu_i - \nu_j \; . \tag{4.25}$$

Similarly we can treat the corresponding world-sheet fermionic field $\psi = (\psi^2 + i\psi^3)/\sqrt{2}$, in its NS or R sector (see, for instance, [54] for details).

Since world-sheet parity acts by exchanging the boundary conditions, according to

$$\Omega : (\nu_i, \nu_j) \to (-\nu_j, -\nu_i), \qquad (4.26)$$

the term in (4.22) with the Ω insertion contributes to the trace only when $\nu_j = -\nu_i$, that is when $f_j = -f_i$. The free energy $Z(\mathcal{F})$ can thus be rewritten as

$$Z_{\rm D7}(\mathcal{F}) = \frac{1}{2} \left(\sum_{i,j} \mathcal{A}(f_i, f_j) + \sum_i \mathcal{M}(f_i, -f_i) \right), \tag{4.27}$$

having denoted by $\mathcal{A}(f_i, f_j)$ and $\mathcal{M}(f_i, -f_i)$, respectively, the annulus and the Möbius diagrams in a specific sector.

The calculation of the annulus amplitudes in an external field is completely standard (see for instance [55]) and its explicit expression is

$$\mathcal{A}(f_i, f_j) \equiv \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{2t} \operatorname{Tr}_{(f_i, f_j)} \left(P_{\text{GSO}} q^{L_0} \right)$$

$$= \frac{\mathrm{i} V_8}{(8\pi^2 \alpha')^3} \frac{f_i - f_j}{4\pi^2 \alpha'} \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{2t^4} \left[\frac{1}{2} \sum_{a=2}^4 s_a \frac{\theta_a(\mathrm{i}\nu_{ij}t|\mathrm{i}t)}{\theta_1(\mathrm{i}\nu_{ij}t|\mathrm{i}t)} \left(-2\pi \frac{\theta_a(0|\mathrm{i}t)}{\theta_1'(0|\mathrm{i}t)} \right)^3 \right] \mathcal{W}(t) ,$$

$$(4.28)$$

with a = 2, 3, 4 corresponding, respectively, to the R, NS and $NS(-1)^F$ sectors (hence $s_2 = -1, s_3 = 1$ and $s_4 = -1$). In the above expression, the θ -functions represent the contribution of the non-zero modes of the various string fields; on the other hand a factor of $1/(8\pi^2 \alpha' t)^3$ arises from the momentum integration over the six NN directions, while the non-commutativity of the zero-modes in the twisted directions leads in the end to a factor of $i(f_i - f_j)/(4\pi^2 \alpha')$. The last term $\mathcal{W}(t)$ is as in (4.6) and represents the contribution of the winding modes along the two compact DD directions.

We are interested in the expansion of $\mathcal{A}(f_i, f_j)$ up to quartic order in the f's. To obtain it we first expand the even θ -functions appearing in (4.28) in powers of ν_{ij} , namely

$$\theta_a(i\nu_{ij}t|it) = \theta_a(0|it) - \frac{1}{2}\nu_{ij}^2\tau^2\theta_a^{(2)}(0|it) + \frac{1}{4!}\nu_{ij}^4t^4\theta_a^{(4)}(0|it) + \cdots$$
(4.29)

where $\theta_a^{(n)}$ denotes the *n*-repeated derivative of θ_a with respect to its first argument. When we substitute this expansion into (4.28), we immediately see that the terms proportional to θ_a give rise to an expression proportional to the abstruse identity

$$\sum_{a=2}^{4} s_a \,\theta_a(0|\mathrm{i}t)^4 = 0 \; ; \tag{4.30}$$

we can therefore forget about them. Similarly, the terms proportional to $\theta_a^{(2)}$ enter in (4.28) only through a combination which vanishes identically due to the following θ -function identity (see appendix C):

$$\sum_{a=2}^{4} s_a \,\theta_a^{(2)}(0|\mathrm{i}t) \,\theta_a(0|\mathrm{i}t)^3 = 0 \,. \tag{4.31}$$

We are then left with only the terms involving $\theta_a^{(4)}$, which are already of quartic order in the f's since $\nu_{ij} = -(f_i - f_j)/\pi + O(f^3)$. This means that in (4.28) we can make the following replacement

$$i(f_i - f_j) \frac{\theta_a(i\nu_{ij}t|it)}{\theta_1(i\nu_{ij}t|it)} \to -\frac{t^3(f_i - f_j)^4}{4!\pi^3} \frac{\theta_a^{(4)}(0|it)}{\theta_1'(0|it)} + O(f^5), \qquad (4.32)$$

thus getting, up to quartic order in f,

$$\mathcal{A}(f_i, f_j) = \frac{V_8}{128\pi^4} \left(\frac{f_i - f_j}{2\pi\alpha'}\right)^4 \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{2t} \left[\frac{1}{6} \sum_{a=2}^4 s_a \frac{\theta_a^{(4)}(0|it)\,\theta_a(0|it)^3}{\theta_1'(0|it)^4}\right] \mathcal{W}(t) \ . \tag{4.33}$$

Using the θ -function identity, shown in appendix C,

$$\sum_{a=2}^{4} s_a \,\theta_a^{(4)}(0|\mathrm{i}t) \,\theta_a(0|\mathrm{i}t)^3 = 3 \,\theta_1'(0|\mathrm{i}t)^4 \,, \tag{4.34}$$

we see that the quantity in square brackets reduces to 1/2, so that we finally have

$$\mathcal{A}(f_i, f_j) = \frac{V_8}{256\pi^4} \left(\frac{f_i - f_j}{2\pi\alpha'}\right)^4 \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{2t} \mathcal{W}(t) \ . \tag{4.35}$$

The sum of annuli amplitudes appearing in (4.27) can then be rewritten in terms of the traces of the matrix \mathcal{F} using (4.18), getting

$$\sum_{i,j} \mathcal{A}(f_i, f_j) = \frac{V_8}{128\pi^4} \left[N \operatorname{Tr} \mathcal{F}^4 + 3 \left(\operatorname{Tr} \mathcal{F}^2 \right)^2 \right] \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{2t} \mathcal{W}(t) .$$
 (4.36)

Let us now consider the Möbius diagrams $\mathcal{M}(f_i, -f_i)$. The action of Ω on the oscillators of the string which has $\nu_j = -\nu_i$ and twist $2\nu_i$ is the same as in the standard NN directions. As a result, the insertion of Ω has the net effect of sending $q = e^{-2\pi t} \rightarrow -q$, or equivalently $it \rightarrow it + \frac{1}{2}$, so that from the annulus amplitude (4.28) we can immediately obtain the corresponding Möbius expression, namely

$$\mathcal{M}(f_i, -f_i) \equiv \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{2t} \operatorname{Tr}_{(f_i, -f_i)} \left(\Omega P_{\text{GSO}} q^{L_0} \right)$$

$$= -\frac{\mathrm{i} \, V_8}{(8\pi^2 \alpha')^3} \frac{2f_i}{4\pi^2 \alpha'} \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{2t^4} \left[\frac{1}{2} \sum_{a=2}^4 s_a \, \frac{\theta_a(2\mathrm{i}\nu_i t | \mathrm{i} t + \frac{1}{2})}{\theta_1(2\mathrm{i}\nu_i t | \mathrm{i} t + \frac{1}{2})} \left(-2\pi \frac{\theta_a(0|\mathrm{i} t + \frac{1}{2})}{\theta_1'(0|\mathrm{i} t + \frac{1}{2})} \right)^3 \right] \mathcal{W}(t)$$

$$(4.37)$$

where the overall sign has been chosen to be consistent with the action of Ω on the Chan-Paton factors of the 7/7 strings as given in (2.2). The shift $it \rightarrow it + 1/2$ in the second argument of the θ -functions does not affect in any way the manipulations we performed in evaluating the annulus amplitudes: indeed, both the expansion in powers of f and the θ -function identities to be used refer only to their first arguments. We can therefore immediately write, up to $O(f^5)$,

$$\mathcal{M}(f_i, -f_i) = -\frac{V_8}{256\pi^4} \left(\frac{2f_i}{2\pi\alpha'}\right)^4 \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{2t} \mathcal{W}(t) \ . \tag{4.38}$$

Summing over all Möbius diagrams and using the trace formulas (4.18) gives us

$$\sum_{i} \mathcal{M}(f_i, -f_i) = -\frac{V_8}{16\pi^4} \operatorname{Tr} \mathcal{F}^4 \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{2t} \mathcal{W}(t) .$$
(4.39)

Inserting the annulus and the Möbius amplitudes (4.35) and (4.39) into (4.27), we have

$$Z_{\rm D7}(\mathcal{F}) = \frac{V_8}{256\pi^4} \Big[(N-8)\,\mathrm{Tr}\mathcal{F}^4 + 3\big(\mathrm{Tr}\mathcal{F}^2\big)^2 \Big] \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{2t}\,\mathcal{W}(t) + O(f^5) \,. \tag{4.40}$$

We get therefore the following one-loop contribution to the single trace quartic action

$$S_{(4)}^{1-\text{loop}}(\mathcal{F}) \equiv -Z_{\text{D7}}(\mathcal{F})\Big|_{\text{quartic}} = -\frac{V_8}{256\pi^4} \left(N-8\right) \text{Tr}\mathcal{F}^4 \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{2t} \,\mathcal{W}(\tau) \,\,. \tag{4.41}$$

Comparing this expression to the one-loop action of the D7-branes in the background of a single D-instanton derived in the previous section (see eq. (4.15)), we obtain

$$S_{(4)}^{1-\text{loop}}(\mathcal{F}) = -\frac{V_8}{128\pi^4} \operatorname{Tr} \mathcal{F}^4 S_{\mathrm{D}(-1)}^{1-\text{loop}}, \qquad (4.42)$$

which is the one-loop extension of the tree-level result written in (4.21). What we have found is a generalization to the quartic term of the relation between instantonic one-loop amplitudes and gauge threshold corrections to the quadratic action, originally found in [47, 48] and further elaborated in [49, 50]. The relations (4.21) and (4.42) express the equality of the quartic coupling λ computed in two different backgrounds: the constant background \mathcal{F} and the D(-1)-background. Furthermore, adding the one-loop contribution (4.41) to the corresponding tree-level expression (4.20) amounts to renormalize the coupling of the quartic action (2.16) according to

$$\frac{1}{\lambda^4} \to \frac{1}{\lambda^4} + \frac{N-8}{16\pi^4} \int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{2t} \mathcal{W}(t) \ . \tag{4.43}$$

The integral appearing in the one-loop contribution is divergent both in the IR region, $t \to \infty$, and in the UV one, $t \to 0$. It can be treated as described, for instance, in appendix A of [49], along the lines indicated in [56]. The divergence for $t \to 0$ is associated to massless exchanges in the closed channel, reached upon Poisson resummation, and is absent when tadpole cancellation holds (which is actually the case when N = 8). Here, we are interested in the IR divergence, due to the massless open string states circulating in the loop, which we regularize in terms of a mass scale μ obtaining

$$\int_0^\infty \frac{dt}{2t} \,\mathcal{W}(t) \to -\frac{1}{2} \log(\alpha' \mu^2) + \cdots \tag{4.44}$$

eq. (4.43) can therefore be interpreted as a definition of the running coupling $\lambda(\mu)$:

$$\lambda(\mu)^4 = \frac{\lambda^4}{1 + \frac{8-N}{32\pi^4} \lambda^4 \log(\alpha'\mu^2)}, \qquad (4.45)$$

with the original coupling λ being defined at the scale $1/\sqrt{\alpha'}$. The one-loop β -function corresponding to (4.45) reads

$$\beta_{\lambda} \equiv \frac{\partial \log \lambda(\mu)}{\partial \log \mu} = -\frac{8-N}{64\pi^4} \lambda(\mu)^4 \tag{4.46}$$

and we can introduce a renormalization group invariant scale Λ at which the running coupling diverges given by

$$\Lambda = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi\alpha'}} e^{-\frac{16\pi^4}{(8-N)\lambda^4}} = \ell_s^{-1} e^{-\frac{4\pi}{(8-N)g_s}} .$$
(4.47)

Thus we can conclude that the prefactor (3.16) appearing in the instanton calculus with D7 and D(-1)-branes can be expressed in terms of this renormalization group invariant scale as

$$\Lambda^{\frac{8-N}{2}k},\tag{4.48}$$

in strict analogy with the usual instanton calculus with D3 and D(-1)-branes. Clearly for N = 8 all dimensional factors drop out and one is left with only the classical factor $e^{-\frac{2\pi k}{g_s}}$ (or $e^{2\pi i \tau k}$ when $C_0 \neq 0$), similarly to what happens for the instanton contributions in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory.

In conclusion, we have shown that the one-loop renormalization of the quartic coupling λ can be computed alternatively either utilizing a constant background field or assuming that the D-instanton represents the string realization of a classical configuration for which the quartic action $S_{(4)}$ reduces to the instanton action $S_{D(-1)}$.

5 Eight-dimensional instantons

As discussed in sections 2 and 3, the D(-1)-branes in our system are related to some instanton-like gauge configuration in eight dimensions that satisfies the relation (2.19) between the quartic action and the fourth Chern number. Here we briefly review the known solutions to this constraint and argue that the SO(8) instanton discovered in [32, 33] is singled out for our purposes.

5.1 Linear instantons

One possibility to impose the constraint (2.19) is to exploit the relation between t_8 , ϵ_8 and the octonionic projectors P_1^{\pm} and P_2^{\pm} discussed in appendices A and B. In particular, consider the relation (see eq. (B.9))

$$t_8^{\mu_1\dots\mu_8} = \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_8^{\mu_1\dots\mu_8} - \left(P_2^+ - P_1^+\right)^{\mu_1\mu_2}_{\nu_1\nu_2} \cdots \left(P_2^+ - P_1^+\right)^{\mu_7\mu_8}_{\nu_7\nu_8} \epsilon_8^{\nu_1\dots\nu_8}, \tag{5.1}$$

and take a gauge field F belonging to $\operatorname{Ker}(P_1^+)$, namely such that

$$(P_1^+)_{\nu_1\nu_2}^{\mu_1\mu_2} F_{\mu_1\mu_2} = 0 \quad , \quad (P_2^+)_{\nu_1\nu_2}^{\mu_1\mu_2} F_{\mu_1\mu_2} = F_{\nu_1\nu_2} \; .$$
 (5.2)

Then, from (5.1) we obtain

$$t_8^{\mu_1\dots\mu_8} F_{\mu_1\mu_2}\cdots F_{\mu_7\mu_8} = \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_8^{\mu_1\dots\mu_8} F_{\mu_1\mu_2}\cdots F_{\mu_7\mu_8} - \epsilon_8^{\nu_1\dots\nu_8} F_{\nu_1\nu_2}\cdots F_{\nu_7\nu_8}, \qquad (5.3)$$

from which the relation (2.19) immediately follows. Using the explicit expressions of the projectors P_1^+ and P_2^+ given in (A.9), we can rewrite the conditions (5.2) as

$$F_{\mu\nu} + \frac{1}{2} C^{+}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} F^{\rho\sigma} = 0$$
 (5.4)

where $C^+_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$ is the anti-symmetric four-index tensor constructed from the octonionic structure constants. This is precisely the equation solved by the Fubini-Nicolai instanton [30]. This is an instanton-like configuration with a SO(7) rotational symmetry and, if embedded in a supersymmetric context, it preserves 1/16 of supersymmetry as shown in [38]. These, however, are not the symmetries of the D7/D(-1) system we are considering, which is SO(8) invariant and 1/2-BPS. Thus, even if it satisfies the required constraint (2.19), the Fubini-Nicolai instanton is not related to a D-instanton inside a D7 brane.

It is worth to point out that eq. (5.4) is just an example of more general linear relations of the type

$$F_{\mu\nu} + \frac{1}{2} T_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} F^{\rho\sigma} = 0,$$
 (5.5)

where T is a constant anti-symmetric tensor, which were studied in [29] as analogues in d > 4 of the standard self-duality relation satisfied by the usual gauge instantons in $d = 4.^{14}$ These linear instantons satisfy the Yang-Mills field equations $D^{\mu}F_{\mu\nu} = 0$ as a consequence of the Bianchi identity, and in general they may be classified by the unbroken rotational symmetry and the possibly unbroken supersymmetry. As shown in [38], besides the SO(7)-invariant Fubini-Nicolai instanton we have mentioned above, in d = 8 there exist other linear instanton configurations that satisfy the constraint (2.19): these configurations are ν -BPS, with $\nu = N/16$ for $N = 2, \ldots, 6$, and are invariant under SO(N) \otimes SO(8 - N). Also in these cases, the unbroken (super)symmetries do not match those of the D7/D(-1)-brane system.

Another possibility to solve the constraint (2.19) is to consider a gauge field that belongs to $\text{Ker}(P_2^+)$, so that the relation (5.3) is still satisfied. This is again a linear instanton

¹⁴In d = 4 the usual gauge (anti)instantons satisfy (5.5) with $T_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = \pm \epsilon_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$.

configuration of the type (5.5) with $T_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = -\frac{1}{3} C^+_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$. This background breaks the SO(8) rotational symmetry and, according to the arguments of [38], it cannot be promoted to a BPS configuration in a supersymmetric context. Nevertheless, it is interesting to point out that in this case the 4-form $(F \wedge F)$ is self-dual, i.e.

$$(F \wedge F)^{\mu_1 \mu_2 \mu_3 \mu_4} = \frac{1}{4!} \epsilon_8^{\mu_1 \dots \mu_8} (F \wedge F)_{\mu_5 \mu_6 \mu_7 \mu_8} = * (F \wedge F)^{\mu_1 \mu_2 \mu_3 \mu_4} .$$
 (5.6)

This observation suggests that in order to impose the constraint (2.19) one may look for gauge field configurations that satisfy the self-duality relation (5.6), which is another way to generalize to d = 8 what happens for the usual gauge instantons in d = 4. This is what we will describe in the next subsection.

5.2 The SO(8) instanton

The so-called SO(8) instanton [32, 33] corresponds to the following field configuration in $d = 8^{15}$

$$\left[A_{\mu}(x)\right]^{\alpha\beta} = \frac{(\gamma_{\mu\nu})^{\alpha\beta} x^{\nu}}{r^2 + \rho^2}$$
(5.7)

where ρ is an arbitrary parameter representing the instanton size and $r^2 = x_{\mu}x^{\mu}$. Notice that the anti-symmetric pair $\alpha\beta$ of spinor indices label the adjoint representation of SO(8), but, for simplicity, they will be often omitted in the sequel. Notice also the complete similarity between (5.7) and the SU(2) instanton in d = 4 in the regular gauge: the only differences are in the range of the space-time indices and in the group structure since in the four-dimensional case one finds the chiral spinorial generators of SU(2) \subset SO(4) in place of those of SO(8). The field strength corresponding to (5.7) is

$$F_{\mu\nu}(x) = \partial_{\mu}A_{\nu}(x) - \partial_{\nu}A_{\mu}(x) - \left[A_{\mu}(x), A_{\nu}(x)\right] = -\frac{2\rho^2}{(r^2 + \rho^2)^2}\gamma_{\mu\nu}, \qquad (5.8)$$

and satisfies $(F \wedge F) = *(F \wedge F)$ as a consequence of the self-duality relation of the $\gamma_{\mu\nu}$ matrices (see eq. (A.24)). The covariant derivative of this field strength reads

$$D_{\mu}F_{\nu\rho}(x) = \partial_{\mu}F_{\nu\rho}(x) - \left[A_{\mu}(x), F_{\nu\rho}(x)\right]$$

= $\frac{4\rho^2}{(r^2 + \rho^2)^3} \left(2x_{\mu}\gamma_{\nu\rho} - x_{\nu}\gamma_{\rho\mu} + x_{\rho}\gamma_{\nu\mu} + \delta_{\mu\nu}\gamma_{\rho\sigma}x^{\sigma} - \delta_{\mu\rho}\gamma_{\nu\sigma}x^{\sigma}\right),$ (5.9)

from which, in d dimensions, it immediately follows that

$$D^{\mu}F_{\mu\nu}(x) = \frac{4(d-4)\rho^2}{(r^2+\rho^2)^3} \gamma_{\mu\nu}x^{\nu} .$$
 (5.10)

Thus, the eight-dimensional SO(8) instanton (5.8) is not a solution of the Yang-Mills equations, in contrast to the linear instantons considered in the previous subsection.

¹⁵For an anti-instanton one has to replace $\gamma_{\mu\nu}$ with $\bar{\gamma}_{\mu\nu}$. In the following, for definiteness we will consider only the instanton case.

In a supersymmetric context, the SO(8) instanton describes a 1/2-BPS configuration [39]; in fact by evaluating the gaugino supersymmetry transformation

$$\delta\Lambda = \frac{1}{2} F_{\mu\nu} \Gamma^{\mu\nu} \varepsilon \tag{5.11}$$

in the background (5.8) and taking into account its chirality, one finds

$$\delta(\Lambda_{\gamma})^{\alpha\beta} \propto \frac{\rho^2}{(r^2 + \rho^2)^2} \left(\delta^{\alpha}_{\gamma} \varepsilon^{\beta} - \delta^{\beta}_{\gamma} \varepsilon^{\alpha}\right) \quad , \quad \delta(\Lambda_{\dot{\gamma}})^{\alpha\beta} = 0 \; . \tag{5.12}$$

The supersymmetry transformations associated to anti-chiral parameters $\varepsilon^{\dot{\alpha}}$ are then unbroken while those associated to chiral parameters ε^{α} are broken. The field configuration (5.8) has then the same (super)symmetries of the D7/D(-1)-brane system of Type I' we have described in the previous sections, and is naturally singled out for our purposes.

Notice that the expression (5.11) is the supersymmetric variation for the usual Yang-Mills action and that it is corrected when the quartic action is taken into account. However on the SO(8) instanton background it is the full answer as shown in [39]. This instanton solution was originally proposed in [32, 33] as a classical configuration that minimizes the quartic action $\int d^8x \operatorname{Tr}(F \wedge F)^2$. Later it was realized [34, 39] that it also minimizes the quartic action $S_{(4)}$ given in (2.16) or equivalently that it satisfies the constraint (2.19). To see this, let us start from the relation (see eq. (B.7))

$$t_8 = -\frac{1}{2}\epsilon_8 + t_+ \,, \tag{5.13}$$

and exploit the properties of the $\gamma_{\mu\nu}$ matrices (see in particular eq. (B.10)) to show that

$$t_{+}^{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{8}}F_{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}}F_{\mu_{7}\mu_{8}} = 0, \qquad (5.14)$$

which in turn implies that

$$t_8 F^4 = -\frac{1}{2} \epsilon_8 F^4 . ag{5.15}$$

Let us now evaluate the quartic action on this instanton configuration. Working formally in d dimensions, after some straightforward algebra we have

$$\operatorname{Tr}(t_8 F^4) = \left(-\frac{2\rho^2}{(r^2 + \rho^2)^2}\right)^4 \left(-\frac{1}{8}d(d-1)(d-4)(7d-11)\right) \left(2^{d/2-1}\right).$$
(5.16)

The three factors above arise, respectively, from the fourth power of the instanton form factor, the algebra of the $\gamma_{\mu\nu}$ matrices, and the trace over the gauge indices which, with the Ansatz (5.7) correspond to those of a Weyl spinor in *d* dimensions. Using

$$I_d = \int d^d x \, \frac{\rho^8}{(r^2 + \rho^2)^8} = \frac{\pi^{d/2} \, \Gamma(8 - d/2)}{7!} \, \rho^{d-8} \,, \tag{5.17}$$

and setting d = 8, we finally obtain

$$-\frac{1}{4!\lambda^4} \int d^8 x \operatorname{Tr}(t_8 F^4) = \frac{2\pi}{g_s}, \qquad (5.18)$$

which together with (2.19) implies that $c_{(4)} = 1$. We can thus conclude that for the SO(8) instanton

$$S_{(4)} = S_{\mathrm{D}(-1)} \ . \tag{5.19}$$

Let us now briefly discuss the rôle of the fermionic sector of this instanton configuration. As one can see from the supersymmetry transformations (5.12), there is a non-trivial profile only for the chiral part of the gaugino and this is given by

$$(\Lambda_{\gamma})^{\alpha\beta} = \frac{\rho^2}{(r^2 + \rho^2)^2} \left(\delta^{\alpha}_{\gamma} \eta^{\beta} - \delta^{\beta}_{\gamma} \eta^{\alpha} \right)$$
(5.20)

where η is an arbitrarily normalized fermionic parameter carrying a chiral spinor index which can be taken to label the fundamental representation of SO(8). We then consider the fermionic terms which supersymmetrize the quartic action $S_{(4)}$. Among them, the relevant one for our purposes is

$$i\frac{c}{\lambda^4}\int d^8x \operatorname{Tr}\left(F_{\mu\nu}F^{\mu\nu}\Lambda\left[\phi,\Lambda\right]\right),\tag{5.21}$$

where the complex scalar ϕ is the lowest component of the chiral superfield Φ defined in (2.4) and c is a numerical coefficient. We observe that (5.21) descends from the term $\text{Tr}(F_{MN}F^{MN}\chi\Gamma^P D_P\chi)$ in the NABI action in d = 10, which is usually not written since it is proportional to the Dirac equation of motion. However, we know that this term is present and has a non-vanishing coefficient c since it is found in the abelian Born-Infeld action. Despite the fact that the ten-dimensional term is vanishing on-shell, it can give a non-zero contribution in d = 8 if one considers a constrained instanton for which the Dirac equation (or its dimensionally reduced counterpart) does not hold. This is indeed what happens when we take the SO(8) instanton in presence of a non-vanishing vacuum expectation value for ϕ , i.e. $\langle \phi^{\alpha\beta} \rangle = \phi_0^{\alpha\beta}$. If we now insert the gauge field and gaugino profiles (5.8) and (5.20) in the action (5.21), we get, up to a numerical factor which we absorb in a redefinition of c,

$$i\frac{c}{\lambda^4} {}^{\mathrm{t}}\eta \,\phi_0 \,\eta \,\int d^8 x \,\frac{\rho^8}{(r^2 + \rho^2)^8} \,. \tag{5.22}$$

Evaluating the integral using (5.17) for d = 8 we see that all dependence on ρ drops out, and clumping again all numerical factors in c, we finally have

$$i\pi \frac{c}{g_s} {}^{t}\eta \phi_0 \eta . \qquad (5.23)$$

Writing $\eta = \sqrt{(g_s/c)} \mu'$ we can put this term in precisely the same form of the fermionic part of the D-instanton moduli action derived in section 3.2. We therefore conclude that the SO(8) superinstanton completely accounts for the D(-1) action $S_{D(-1)}(\Phi)$ given in (3.12), when the vacuum expectation value ϕ_0 is promoted to the full-fledged superfield $\Phi(x,\theta)$.



Figure 3. a) The emission of the gauge field from a mixed disk in the D3/D(-1) system explains the classical profile of the instanton. b) In the D7/D(-1) system, no emission diagram for the gauge field is found, owing to the absence of the w moduli. There is only an emission diagram for the scalar ϕ , involving the fermionic moduli μ .

6 An almost vacuum configuration

The SO(8) instanton we described in the previous section has a free parameter ρ corresponding to its size. In the four dimensional case, the size is one of the parameters encoded in the moduli $w_{\dot{\alpha}}$ of the ADHM construction. As we have discussed in section 3.1, the D7/D(-1) string does not possess the vertex operators corresponding to these moduli. In this section we consider the consequences of this absence on the field configuration associated to the D(-1)-branes.

In the D3 case, the correspondence between D-instantons and gauge instantons is made very explicit by the fact that the D(-1)'s represent the source for the classical instanton solution [12]. From the diagram represented in figure 3*a*), one gets (in the SU(2) case, for $c_{(2)} = 1$)¹⁶

$$\left[A_{\mu}(x)\right]^{uv} = w_{\dot{\alpha}}^{\ u} \left(\bar{\sigma}_{\mu\nu}\right)^{\dot{\alpha}}_{\ \dot{\beta}} \bar{w}^{\dot{\beta}\,v} \frac{x^{\nu}}{r^4} = \rho^2 \left(\bar{\sigma}_{\mu\nu}\right)^{uv} \frac{x^{\nu}}{r^4} \ . \tag{6.1}$$

In the second step above, using the ADHM constraints, the moduli dependence has been re-expressed in terms of the size ρ , which is related to the w and \bar{w} moduli by

$$2\rho^2 = \bar{w}^{\dot{\alpha}}_{\ u} w^{\ u}_{\dot{\alpha}} \ . \tag{6.2}$$

Eq. (6.1) represents the leading behaviour for large distances, i.e. for $r^2/\rho^2 \to \infty$, of the instanton solution in the singular gauge

$$A_{\mu}(x) = \frac{\rho^2 \,\bar{\sigma}_{\mu\nu} \,x^{\nu}}{r^2 (r^2 + \rho^2)} \,. \tag{6.3}$$

Subleading orders of the large-distance expansion are provided by considering more and more source terms of this kind.

In absence of the source represented by the diagram in figure 3a, no classical instanton profile of the D3 gauge field would be associated to the D-instanton. This, however, is

 $^{^{16}}$ We use the same notations adopted in [12].

exactly the situation which occurs in the D7/D(-1) system: there are no bosonic moduli w and \bar{w} from the NS sector of mixed D7/D(-1) strings, and no emission diagram for the gauge field like the one of figure 3a) can be constructed. The only diagram describing the emission of a D7/D7 field is the one in figure 3b: it acts as a source for the scalar ϕ and contains only fermionic moduli.

This simple fact seems to imply that the classical instantonic configuration of the gauge field on the D7 branes associated to a D(-1) vanishes, except at the location of the D(-1) itself. The only possibility is that the sought-for configuration is represented by the zerosize limit $\rho \to 0$ of the SO(8) instanton configuration we singled out in the previous section.

7 The field theory limit and the vanishing of higher α' corrections

To complete our analysis we now discuss the interplay between the zero-size limit $\rho \to 0$ of the SO(8) instanton configuration and the limit $\alpha' \to 0$.

At the string level, the effective action of the D7-branes is the full NABI action: this is organized as a series of contributions with increasing powers of α' , the first few of which are given in eq. (2.5) that we rewrite here for convenience:

$$S_{\rm D7} = \frac{1}{128\pi^5 \alpha'^2 g_s} \int d^8 x \,\mathrm{Tr}(F^2) - \frac{1}{96\pi^3 g_s} \int d^8 x \,\mathrm{Tr}(t_8 F^4) + \frac{\alpha'}{g_s} \int d^8 x \,\mathcal{L}_{(5)}(F, DF) + \cdots$$
(7.1)

In order to keep the quartic term and describe the effects of the D-instantons in the field theory limit, we should take the limit $\alpha' \to 0$ with g_s fixed. This is dangerous because the quadratic Yang-Mills term in (7.1) naively explodes being proportional to $1/(\alpha')^2$. However, it is easy to show that on a solution like the SO(8) instanton which is localized within a region of size ρ , the Yang-Mills action vanishes in the zero-size limit. Indeed, inserting the field strength (5.8) into $S_{\rm YM}$ and formally working in d dimensions, we get

$$\frac{2^{d/2-1}}{32\pi^5 \alpha'^2 g_s} d(d-1) \int d^d x \, \frac{\rho^4}{(r^2+\rho^2)^4} \,. \tag{7.2}$$

For $d \to 8$ the integral is divergent and we have to regulate it. For instance, using an explicit cut-off R, we get a result proportional to

$$\frac{\rho^4}{\alpha'^2 g_s} \log\left(\rho/R\right),\tag{7.3}$$

whereas if we use dimensional regularization setting $d = 8 - 2\epsilon$, up to numerical factors we obtain

$$\frac{\rho^4}{\alpha'^2 g_s} \left(\frac{1}{\epsilon} + \text{finite}\right) . \tag{7.4}$$

In both cases, we clearly see that by taking the limit $\rho \to 0$ before removing the regulator, the Yang-Mills contribution vanishes. It is interesting to note that the same thing happens also for the quadratic fermionic terms which supersymmetrize the Yang-Mills action. In fact, by inserting in $\int d^8x \operatorname{Tr}(\Lambda [\phi, \Lambda])$ the gaugino profile (5.20) and giving a vacuum expectation value to the scalar field ϕ , we obtain the same integral as in (7.2), so that also the quadratic fermionic contribution vanishes in the limit $\rho \to 0$. This analysis of the Yang-Mills action shows that in order to associate a classical field configuration to the D7/D(-1)-brane system, one has first to take the limit $\rho \to 0$ of the SO(8) (super)instanton, and then take the limit $\alpha' \to 0$ (with g_s fixed). Of course, this limiting procedure has to be consistent also on the other terms of the NABI action. As discussed in section 5, the quartic term does not create any problem in this respect because it produces structures which depend neither on α' nor on ρ . On the other hand, by simple dimensional analysis, the contributions to the NABI action (7.1) of higher order in α' , when calculated on the SO(8) instanton, give rise (in d dimensions) to a series of the form

$$\rho^{d-8} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} a_n \left(\frac{\alpha'}{\rho^2}\right)^n, \qquad (7.5)$$

where for instance the coefficient a_1 is determined by evaluating the integral of the quintic Lagrangian $\mathcal{L}^{(5)}(F, DF)$ on the instanton solution. Since we have to take the point-like limit $\rho \to 0$ before the field-theory limit $\alpha' \to 0$, for the consistency of the whole construction it is necessary that the coefficients a_n be zero, i.e. it is necessary that all higher order contributions in the NABI action vanish when evaluated on the SO(8) solution. However, as the NABI action is not known in a closed form, one can only check the first coefficients of the expansion (7.5).

Before performing such checks, it is worth recalling a few facts about the structure of the NABI action. The quartic term in (7.1), which is of order $O(\alpha'^2)$ with respect to the Yang-Mills one, was computed long time ago by Tseytlin [45] starting from the evaluation of 4-point string amplitudes. In this seminal paper it is clearly discussed how the identification of the effective action through on-shell amplitudes is inherently ambiguous with respect to the presence of terms proportional to $D^{\mu}F_{\mu\nu}$. The structure $\text{Tr}(t_8F^4)$ of the quartic Lagrangian corresponds to a "minimal" scheme in which terms of this type are absent, and can be related to other schemes by field redefinitions. This same ambiguity obviously persists in the subsequent higher-order terms. A way to fix this ambiguity can be to insist that the bosonic NABI action should admit an off-shell supersymmetric extension; this indeed singles out the minimal form of the quartic Lagrangian $\text{Tr}(t_8F^4)$ as shown in [57– 59]. This procedure has been extended in [40] also to the terms of $O(\alpha'^3)$, i.e. to the quintic Lagrangian $\mathcal{L}^{(5)}(F, DF)$ appearing in (7.1), which in this way is determined to be

$$\mathcal{L}^{(5)} = \frac{\zeta(3)}{2} \operatorname{Tr} \left\{ 4 \left[F_{\mu_1 \mu_2}, F_{\mu_3 \mu_4} \right] \left[\left[F_{\mu_1 \mu_3}, F_{\mu_2 \mu_5} \right], F_{\mu_4 \mu_5} \right] \right.$$

$$\left. + 2 \left[F_{\mu_1 \mu_2}, F_{\mu_3 \mu_4} \right] \left[\left[F_{\mu_1 \mu_2}, F_{\mu_3 \mu_5} \right], F_{\mu_4 \mu_5} \right] + 2 \left[F_{\mu_1 \mu_2}, D_{\mu_5} F_{\mu_1 \mu_4} \right] \left[D_{\mu_5} F_{\mu_2 \mu_3}, F_{\mu_3 \mu_4} \right] \right.$$

$$\left. - 2 \left[F_{\mu_1 \mu_2}, D_{\mu_4} F_{\mu_3 \mu_5} \right] \left[D_{\mu_4} F_{\mu_2 \mu_5}, F_{\mu_1 \mu_3} \right] + \left[F_{\mu_1 \mu_2}, D_{\mu_5} F_{\mu_3 \mu_4} \right] \left[D_{\mu_5} F_{\mu_1 \mu_2}, F_{\mu_3 \mu_4} \right] \right\} .$$

$$\left. \left. \right\}$$

$$\left. \left. \right\}$$

$$\left. \left. \right\}$$

It is natural to consider this quintic Lagrangian as the first string correction to the minimal quartic Lagrangian Tr (t_8F^4) , since its structure is fixed using the same guiding principles. For this reason the Lagrangian (7.6) is singled out among the various proposals for $\mathcal{L}^{(5)}$ existing in the literature.

Plugging the instanton profiles (5.8) and (5.9) into $\frac{\alpha'}{g_s} \int d^8x \mathcal{L}^{(5)}$ and working formally in d dimensions, after straightforward algebraic manipulations that we performed with the

help of the XC adabra program [60, 61], from (7.6) we find

$$\frac{\alpha' \zeta(3)}{g_s} 2^{d/2+9} \Big(-d(d-1)(d-2)(d-4) \int d^d x \frac{\rho^{10}}{(r^2+\rho^2)^{10}} + (d-1)(d-2)(d-4)(d+2) \int d^d x \frac{\rho^8 r^2}{(r^2+\rho^2)^{10}} \Big) .$$
(7.7)

The first line represents the contribution of the F^5 terms, while the second stems from the $(DF)^2F^2$ ones. Performing the integrations, in the end we remain with

$$\frac{\alpha'\zeta(3)}{g_s} 2^{d/2+9} \frac{\pi^{d/2} \Gamma(9-d/2)}{9! \,\rho^{10-d}} \, (d-1)(d-2)(d-4) \left(-d\left(9-\frac{d}{2}\right) + (d+2)\frac{d}{2}\right) \,, \quad (7.8)$$

so that the coefficient a_1 in (7.5) takes the form

$$a_1 \propto d(d-1)(d-2)(d-4)(d-8)$$
. (7.9)

We therefore see that the $O(\alpha')$ corrections vanish on the instanton Ansatz (5.7) for d = 8. We believe that this is a very non-trivial check of the consistency of our picture in which the zero-size limit of the SO(8) instanton is identified as the field theoretical counterpart of the D7/D(-1)-brane system.

It is curious to notice that the coefficient a_1 vanishes for d = 1, 2, 4, 8 which are the dimensions of the four division algebras over the reals, namely the real, complex, quaternionic and octonionic algebras. These algebras are related to the four fundamental Hopf maps, which physically describe, respectively, the kink solution of the Sine-Gordon equation, the Dirac monopole, the Yang-Mills gauge instantons in four dimensions and the SO(8) instanton in eight dimensions [32, 33].

We remark that in the literature there are different forms for the $O(\alpha'^3)$ Lagrangian $\mathcal{L}^{(5)}$, which have been determined by fixing the field redefinition ambiguity mentioned above by focusing on different guiding principles. For instance, in [41, 43] the Lagrangian is derived from superfield loop computations, while in [44] it is obtained from superstring amplitudes. In [42], instead, the requirement is that a particular class of BPS solutions of the Yang-Mills equations, called holomorphic instantons, remain solutions also of the NABI action. Such solutions correspond to the usual gauge instantons in d = 4, but do not correspond to the SO(8) instanton in d = 8 which is the relevant one for the D7/D(-1) system under consideration. As stated in the literature, all proposed forms of $\mathcal{L}^{(5)}$ agree among each other up to terms proportional to the Yang-Mills field equations. Indeed, when evaluated on the Ansatz (5.8), we find that the corresponding actions all vanish in d = 4, where the Yang-Mills equations are satisfied; they however disagree in the d = 8 case, where only the supersymmetrizable action corresponding to (7.6) vanishes.

As mentioned above, we believe that the expression compatible with off-shell supersymmetry is the one that should be used in order to weight configurations such as the eight-dimensional instanton which is "off-shell" because it does not satisfy the Yang-Mills field equations. Finally, we observe that the $O(\alpha'^4)$ correction to the NABI action has been derived in [62], extending the same philosophy used in [42] for the $O(\alpha'^3)$ term. We can therefore expect that it coincides with the off-shell supersymmetrizable expression only up to terms proportional to $D^{\mu}F_{\mu\nu}$ which are not negligible on our instanton solution. So, even if it would be highly desirable to be able to check the vanishing of the action also to $O(\alpha'^4)$, and hence of the coefficient a_2 in (7.5), this does not seem to be possible at the moment. Nevertheless, we believe that the vanishing of the first coefficient a_1 is already a highly non-trivial test of our proposal.

Concluding remarks. We think that the results and techniques of this paper can be further developed in several directions. In particular, in the eight-dimensional context, it would be obviously very interesting to perform explicitly the moduli integral in (3.17) to determine the coefficients c_k of (3.18) and compare them to those derived from the duality with the heterotic string on T_2 . Regarding our starting motivation, namely the relation with so-called exotic instantons, one could repeat the analysis of this paper upon further compactification on, say, a T_4 . The resulting systems of wrapped D7's and D(-1)'s represent four-dimensional exotic instantons, albeit within a system with $\mathcal{N} = 4$ supersymmetry; it would be nice to understand if they possess a field-theoretic interpretation related to a compactification of the zero-size limit of the eight-dimensional SO(8) solution, and if some similar interpretation can be found also in cases with reduced supersymmetry.

Acknowledgments

We would like to especially thank C. Bachas and P. Di Vecchia for many discussions and exchange of ideas, and for sharing with us notes and calculations. We would like to thank also F. Fucito and J. F. Morales for several illuminating discussions. M.B. and A.L. thank the E. Schrödinger Institute in Vienna for hospitality. This work has been partially supported by the European Commission FP6 Programme under contract MRTN-CT-2004-005104 "Constituents, Fundamental Forces and Symmetries of the Universe".

A Octonions and SO(8) Γ -matrices

A.1 Octonions

An octonion can be defined as $q = q^{\mu} e_{\mu}$, where the eight components q^{μ} are real numbers, and the eight basis vectors are $e_8 = 1$ and e_i (i = 1, 2, ..., 7), such that

$$e_i e_j = -\delta_{ij} + c_{ijk} e_k \tag{A.1}$$

with c a totally antisymmetric tensor whose only non-zero elements can be taken to be

$$c_{127} = c_{163} = c_{154} = c_{253} = c_{246} = c_{347} = c_{567} = 1 .$$
 (A.2)

One can easily verify that the tensor c obeys, among others, the following identities

$$c_{ijk} c_{k\ell m} = \delta_{i\ell} \delta_{jm} - \delta_{im} \delta_{j\ell} + \frac{1}{3!} \epsilon_{ij\ell mnpq} c_{npq},$$

$$c_{ijk} c_{jk\ell} = 3! \delta_{i\ell},$$

$$c_{ijk} = \frac{1}{4!} \epsilon_{ij\ell mnpq} c_{npq} c_{k\ell m}.$$
(A.3)

The tensor c can be embedded into two totally antisymmetric four-index tensors $C^{\pm}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$ in d = 8 by means of

$$C_{ijk8}^{\pm} = c_{ijk} \quad , \quad C_{ijk\ell}^{\pm} = \pm \frac{1}{3!} \epsilon_{ijk\ell mnp} c_{mnp} \tag{A.4}$$

From (A.2) we see that, up to permutations of the indices, the only non-vanishing components of C^{\pm} are

$$C_{1278}^{\pm} = C_{1638}^{\pm} = C_{1548}^{\pm} = C_{2538}^{\pm} = C_{2468}^{\pm} = C_{3478}^{\pm} = C_{5678}^{\pm} = +1, \qquad (A.5)$$

$$C_{1234}^{\pm} = C_{1256}^{\pm} = C_{1357}^{\pm} = C_{1647}^{\pm} = C_{3267}^{\pm} = C_{4257}^{\pm} = C_{3456}^{\pm} = \pm 1 .$$
 (A.6)

The two tensors C^{\pm} obey the following (anti)self-duality relations in d = 8

$$C^{\pm \mu_1 \mu_2 \mu_3 \mu_4} = \pm \frac{1}{4!} \epsilon_8^{\mu_1 \dots \mu_8} C^{\pm}_{\mu_5 \mu_6 \mu_7 \mu_8}$$
(A.7)

and thus transform respectively in the representations 35 and 35' of SO(8).

The identities satisfied by c, like the ones in (A.3), can be re-expressed as identities on C^{\pm} . In particular, we find useful to mention the following ones

$$\frac{1}{2} C^{\pm \mu\nu\lambda\tau} C^{\pm}_{\lambda\tau\rho\sigma} = 3 \,\delta^{\mu\nu}_{\rho\sigma} \pm 2C^{\pm \mu\nu}_{\rho\sigma},$$

$$\frac{1}{3!} C^{\pm \mu\rho\sigma\tau} C^{\pm}_{\nu\rho\sigma\tau} = 7 \,\delta^{\mu}_{\nu},$$

$$\frac{1}{4!} C^{\pm \mu\nu\rho\sigma} C^{\pm}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = 14,$$
(A.8)

where we have used the notation $\delta^{\mu\nu}_{\rho\sigma} = \delta^{\mu}_{\rho}\delta^{\nu}_{\sigma} - \delta^{\nu}_{\rho}\delta^{\mu}_{\sigma}$. Following [63], we can exploit the properties of C^{\pm} to define the operators

$$(P_1^{\pm})^{\mu\nu}_{\rho\sigma} = \frac{1}{8} \Big(\delta^{\mu\nu}_{\rho\sigma} \pm C^{\pm\,\mu\nu}_{\rho\sigma} \Big) \quad , \quad (P_2^{\pm})^{\mu\nu}_{\rho\sigma} = \frac{3}{8} \left(\delta^{\mu\nu}_{\rho\sigma} \mp \frac{1}{3} C^{\pm\,\mu\nu}_{\rho\sigma} \right)$$
 (A.9)

which act as orthogonal projectors on the 28-dimensional space of the (8×8) anti-symmetric matrices. Indeed, using (A.8) it is easy to check that

$$P_{1}^{\pm} \cdot P_{1}^{\pm} = P_{1}^{\pm}, \qquad P_{2}^{\pm} \cdot P_{2}^{\pm} = P_{2}^{\pm}, P_{1}^{\pm} \cdot P_{2}^{\pm} = P_{2}^{\pm} \cdot P_{1}^{\pm} = 0, \qquad P_{1}^{\pm} + P_{2}^{\pm} = \frac{1}{2}\delta, \qquad (A.10)$$

where we have used the notation $(A \cdot B)_{\rho\sigma}^{\mu\nu} = A_{\lambda\tau}^{\mu\nu} B_{\rho\sigma}^{\lambda\tau}$, and understood all indices. Thus, any anti-symmetric tensor of rank two can be decomposed into two independent pieces, one annihilated by P_1^{\pm} and one annihilated by P_2^{\pm} . Since the C^{\pm} tensors are traceless, the dimensionalities of the two eigenspaces can be easily obtained by computing the trace of the two projectors, and one finds

dim
$$[\text{Ker}(P_1^{\pm})] = 21$$
 , dim $[\text{Ker}(P_2^{\pm})] = 7$. (A.11)

The octonion structure constants can be used also to construct an explicit realization of the Clifford algebra in d = 7. Indeed, it is easy to check that the seven (8×8) -matrices τ^i (i = 1, ..., 7) with elements

$$(\tau^{i})_{\alpha\beta} = \delta^{i8}_{\alpha\beta} + C^{-i8}_{\alpha\beta} \qquad (\alpha, \beta = 1, \dots, 8)$$
(A.12)

satisfy the following relations

$$\left\{\tau^{i},\tau^{j}\right\}_{\alpha\beta} = -2\delta^{ij}\,\delta_{\alpha\beta}\,,$$

$$(\tau^{ij})_{\alpha\beta} \equiv \frac{1}{2} \left[\tau^{i},\tau^{j}\right]_{\alpha\beta} = -\delta^{ij}_{\alpha\beta} - C^{-ij}_{\alpha\beta}\,.$$
 (A.13)

Furthermore, by direct computation or by using the properties of the C^- tensor, one can show that

$$\tau^{1}\tau^{2}\tau^{3}\tau^{4}\tau^{5}\tau^{6}\tau^{7} = -1_{8} \tag{A.14}$$

where $\mathbb{1}_8$ is the (8×8) identity matrix.

A.2 SO(8); Γ -matrices

The eight Γ -matrices of SO(8), satisfying $\{\Gamma^{\mu}, \Gamma^{\nu}\} = 2\delta^{\mu\nu}$, can be described as

$$\Gamma^{i} = i\tau^{i} \otimes \sigma^{1} \quad , \quad \Gamma^{8} = -1 \hspace{-0.15cm} 1_{8} \otimes \sigma^{2} \tag{A.15}$$

where the σ 's are the usual Pauli matrices and the τ 's are the seven matrices defined in (A.12). This is a Weyl representation, since the chirality matrix is

$$\Gamma \equiv \Gamma^1 \Gamma^2 \Gamma^3 \Gamma^4 \Gamma^5 \Gamma^6 \Gamma^7 \Gamma^8 = 1_8 \otimes \sigma^3 .$$
 (A.16)

Note that in this realization all Γ -matrices are anti-symmetric. From (A.15) we easily find that the commutators of two Γ 's are

$$\Gamma^{ij} \equiv \frac{1}{2} [\Gamma^i, \Gamma^j] = -\tau^{ij} \otimes \mathbb{1}_2 \quad , \quad \Gamma^{i8} \equiv \frac{1}{2} [\Gamma^i, \Gamma^8] = \tau^i \otimes \sigma^3 ; \tag{A.17}$$

thus they all are block diagonal, namely

$$\Gamma^{\mu\nu} = \begin{pmatrix} \gamma^{\mu\nu} & 0\\ 0 & \bar{\gamma}^{\mu\nu} \end{pmatrix} \tag{A.18}$$

with the chiral blocks $(\alpha, \beta = 1, \ldots, 8)$ given by

$$(\gamma^{ij})_{\alpha\beta} = -(\tau^{ij})_{\alpha\beta} = \delta^{ij}_{\alpha\beta} + C^{-ij}_{\alpha\beta} \quad , \quad (\gamma^{i8})_{\alpha\beta} = (\tau^i)_{\alpha\beta} = \delta^{i8}_{\alpha\beta} + C^{-i8}_{\alpha\beta} \, , \tag{A.19}$$

and the anti-chiral blocks $(\dot{\alpha}, \dot{\beta} = 1, \dots, 8)$ given by

$$(\bar{\gamma}^{ij})_{\dot{\alpha}\dot{\beta}} = -(\tau^{ij})_{\dot{\alpha}\dot{\beta}} = \delta^{ij}_{\dot{\alpha}\dot{\beta}} + C^{-ij}_{\dot{\alpha}\dot{\beta}} \quad , \quad (\bar{\gamma}^{i8})_{\dot{\alpha}\dot{\beta}} = -(\tau^{i})_{\dot{\alpha}\dot{\beta}} = -\delta^{i8}_{\dot{\alpha}\dot{\beta}} - C^{-i8}_{\dot{\alpha}\dot{\beta}} \; . \tag{A.20}$$

Notice that the chiral matrices $\gamma^{\mu\nu}$ can be written in a covariant way with respect to both the vector and the spinor indices, namely

$$(\gamma^{\mu\nu})_{\alpha\beta} = \delta^{\mu\nu}_{\alpha\beta} + C^{-\mu\nu}_{\alpha\beta} \ . \tag{A.21}$$

On the contrary, this is not possible for $\bar{\gamma}^{\mu\nu}$. However, by using the octonionic tensor C^+ , and splitting the anti-chiral spinor indices as $\dot{\alpha} = (\dot{a}, \dot{8})$, one can show that

$$(\bar{\gamma}^{\mu\nu})_{\dot{a}\dot{b}} = \delta^{\mu\nu}_{\dot{a}\dot{b}} - C^{+\mu\nu}_{\dot{a}\dot{b}} \quad , \quad (\bar{\gamma}^{\mu\nu})_{\dot{a}\dot{8}} = -\delta^{\mu\nu}_{\dot{a}\dot{8}} + C^{+\mu\nu}_{\dot{a}\dot{8}} \; . \tag{A.22}$$

This formulation is covariant only in the vector indices but not in the spinor indices. Eq.s (A.21) and (A.22) are useful to establish a connection between the matrices $\gamma^{\mu\nu}$ and $\bar{\gamma}^{\mu\nu}$ and the projection operators P_1^{\pm} and P_2^{\pm} defined in (A.9). Indeed, one has

$$\frac{1}{4} (\gamma^{\mu\nu})_{\alpha\beta} = (P_2^- - P_1^-)^{\mu\nu}_{\alpha\beta},
\frac{1}{4} (\bar{\gamma}^{\mu\nu})_{\dot{a}\dot{b}} = (P_2^+ - P_1^+)^{\mu\nu}_{\dot{a}\dot{b}},
\frac{1}{4} (\bar{\gamma}^{\mu\nu})_{\dot{a}\dot{8}} = -(P_2^+ - P_1^+)^{\mu\nu}_{\dot{a}\dot{8}}.$$
(A.23)

Finally, we recall that the matrices $\gamma^{\mu\nu}$ satisfy the following relations

$$\gamma^{\mu_1\mu_2}\gamma^{\mu_3\mu_4} = \delta^{\mu_1\mu_4}\delta^{\mu_2\mu_3} - \delta^{\mu_1\mu_3}\delta^{\mu_2\mu_4} + \frac{1}{2}\left[\gamma^{\mu_1\mu_2},\gamma^{\mu_3\mu_4}\right] + \gamma^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\mu_4}, \left[\gamma^{\mu_1\mu_2},\gamma^{\mu_3\mu_4}\right] = 2\,\delta^{\mu_2\mu_3}\,\gamma^{\mu_1\mu_4} + 2\,\delta^{\mu_1\mu_4}\,\gamma^{\mu_2\mu_3} - 2\,\delta^{\mu_2\mu_4}\,\gamma^{\mu_1\mu_3} - 2\,\delta^{\mu_1\mu_3}\,\gamma^{\mu_2\mu_4}, \gamma^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\mu_4} = +\frac{1}{4!}\,\epsilon_8^{\mu_1\dots\mu_8}\,\gamma_{\mu_5\mu_6\mu_7\mu_8}.$$
(A.24)

Similar relations hold for the matrices $\bar{\gamma}^{\mu\nu}$, but with ϵ_8 replaced by $-\epsilon_8$ in the last one. Furthermore, we have

$$(\gamma^{\mu\nu})_{\alpha\beta} (\gamma^{\mu\nu})_{\gamma\delta} = 8 \,\delta_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta} \quad , \quad (\bar{\gamma}^{\mu\nu})_{\dot{\alpha}\dot{\beta}} (\bar{\gamma}^{\mu\nu})_{\dot{\gamma}\dot{\delta}} = 8 \,\delta_{\dot{\alpha}\dot{\beta},\dot{\gamma}\dot{\delta}} \; . \tag{A.25}$$

B The t_8 tensor

The explicit expression of the totally anti-symmetric 8-index tensor t_8 can be read from the definition (2.6). It turns out that t_8 can be written as

$$t_8 = \frac{1}{2} \left(T_{(1)} - T_{(2)} \right) \tag{B.1}$$

where $T_{(1)}$ and $T_{(2)}$ are the following single and double trace anti-symmetric tensors

$$T^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_4}_{(1)\ \mu_5\cdots\mu_8} = \delta^{[\mu_2}_{[\mu_5}\delta^{[\mu_3]}_{\mu_6]}\delta^{\mu_4]}_{[\mu_7}\delta^{\mu_1]}_{\mu_8]} + \text{ permutations }, T^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_4}_{(2)\ \mu_5\cdots\mu_8} = \delta^{\mu_1\mu_2}_{\mu_5\mu_6}\delta^{\mu_3\mu_4}_{\mu_7\mu_8} + \text{ permutations }.$$
(B.2)

In d = 8 the tensor t_8 can be given another representation, as explained for example in appendix 9.A of ref. [64]. Let us introduce the chiral and anti-chiral zero-mode operators S_0^{α} and $\bar{S}_0^{\dot{\alpha}}$ such that

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{S_0} \left(S_0^{\alpha_1 \alpha_2} S_0^{\alpha_3 \alpha_4} S_0^{\alpha_5 \alpha_6} S_0^{\alpha_7 \alpha_8} \right) = \epsilon_8^{\alpha_1 \cdots \alpha_8} ,$$

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{\bar{S}_0} \left(\bar{S}_0^{\dot{\alpha}_1 \dot{\alpha}_2} \bar{S}_0^{\dot{\alpha}_3 \dot{\alpha}_4} \bar{S}_0^{\dot{\alpha}_5 \dot{\alpha}_6} \bar{S}_0^{\dot{\alpha}_7 \dot{\alpha}_8} \right) = \epsilon_8^{\dot{\alpha}_1 \cdots \dot{\alpha}_8} , \qquad (B.3)$$

and define the bi-linear operators

$$R^{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{4} (\gamma^{\mu\nu})_{\alpha\beta} S_0^{\alpha} S_0^{\beta} \quad , \quad \bar{R}^{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{4} (\bar{\gamma}^{\mu\nu})_{\dot{\alpha}\dot{\beta}} \bar{S}_0^{\dot{\alpha}} \bar{S}_0^{\dot{\beta}} \; . \tag{B.4}$$

Then let us consider the following anti-symmetric 8-index tensors

$$t_{+}^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}\cdots\mu_{7}\mu_{8}} = \operatorname{Tr}_{S_{0}}\left(R^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}}R^{\mu_{3}\mu_{4}}R^{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}}R^{\mu_{7}\mu_{8}}\right)$$

$$= \frac{1}{2^{8}}(\gamma^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}})_{\alpha_{1}\alpha_{2}}(\gamma^{\mu_{3}\mu_{4}})_{\alpha_{3}\alpha_{4}}(\gamma^{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}})_{\alpha_{5}\alpha_{6}}(\gamma^{\mu_{7}\mu_{8}})_{\alpha_{7}\alpha_{8}}\epsilon_{8}^{\alpha_{1}\cdots\cdots\alpha_{8}},$$

$$t_{-}^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}\cdots\mu_{7}\mu_{8}} = \operatorname{Tr}_{\bar{S}_{0}}\left(\bar{R}^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}}\bar{R}^{\mu_{3}\mu_{4}}\bar{R}^{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}}\bar{R}^{\mu_{7}\mu_{8}}\right)$$

$$= \frac{1}{2^{8}}(\bar{\gamma}^{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}})_{\dot{\alpha}_{1}\dot{\alpha}_{2}}(\bar{\gamma}^{\mu_{3}\mu_{4}})_{\dot{\alpha}_{3}\dot{\alpha}_{4}}(\bar{\gamma}^{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}})_{\dot{\alpha}_{5}\dot{\alpha}_{6}}(\bar{\gamma}^{\mu_{7}\mu_{8}})_{\dot{\alpha}_{7}\dot{\alpha}_{8}}\epsilon_{8}^{\dot{\alpha}_{1}\cdots\cdots\dot{\alpha}_{8}}.$$
(B.5)

Being completely anti-symmetric invariant tensors of SO(8), both t_+ and t_- must be linear combinations of ϵ_8 and of the single and double trace tensors $T_{(1)}$ and $T_{(2)}$ defined in (B.2). Indeed, using the explicit expressions (A.21) and (A.22) for the matrix elements of $\gamma^{\mu\nu}$ and $\bar{\gamma}^{\mu\nu}$, with straightforward algebra one can prove that

$$t_{\pm} = \pm \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_8 + \frac{1}{2} T_{(1)} - \frac{1}{2} T_{(2)} , \qquad (B.6)$$

from which, using (B.1) it follows that

$$t_8 = \mp \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_8 + t_{\pm} . \tag{B.7}$$

By using the relations (A.23) in (B.5), we can obtain yet another representation of the t_8 tensor, namely

$$t_8^{\mu_1\mu_2\cdots\mu_7\mu_8} = -\frac{1}{2} \epsilon_8^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_8} + \left(P_2^- - P_1^-\right)_{\alpha_1\alpha_2}^{\mu_1\mu_2} \cdots \left(P_2^- - P_1^-\right)_{\alpha_7\alpha_8}^{\mu_7\mu_8} \epsilon_8^{\alpha_1\cdots\alpha_8},$$

$$t_8^{\mu_1\mu_2\cdots\mu_7\mu_8} = +\frac{1}{2} \epsilon_8^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_8} - \left(P_2^+ - P_1^+\right)_{\dot{\alpha}_1\dot{\alpha}_2}^{\mu_1\mu_2} \cdots \left(P_2^+ - P_1^+\right)_{\dot{\alpha}_7\dot{\alpha}_8}^{\mu_7\mu_8} \epsilon_8^{\dot{\alpha}_1\cdots\alpha_8}.$$
 (B.8)

Finally, by exploiting the triality among the SO(8) representations, we can write also the following relations

$$t_8^{\mu_1\mu_2\cdots\mu_7\mu_8} = \mp \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_8^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_8} \pm \left(P_2^{\mp} - P_1^{\mp}\right)_{\nu_1\nu_2}^{\mu_1\mu_2} \cdots \left(P_2^{\mp} - P_1^{\mp}\right)_{\nu_7\nu_8}^{\mu_7\mu_8} \epsilon_8^{\nu_1\cdots\nu_8} . \tag{B.9}$$

There are also useful identities involving the tensors t_{\pm} and the γ -matrices. In particular one has

$$t_{+}^{\mu_{1}\dots\mu_{8}}\gamma_{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}}\gamma_{\mu_{7}\mu_{8}} = 0 \quad , \quad t_{-}^{\mu_{1}\dots\mu_{8}}\bar{\gamma}_{\mu_{5}\mu_{6}}\bar{\gamma}_{\mu_{7}\mu_{8}} = 0 \tag{B.10}$$

which follows from (B.5) and (A.25).

C θ -function identities

Let us consider the Riemann identity of the Jacobi θ -functions,¹⁷ which, in the notation of the main text, is

$$\sum_{a=2}^{4} s_a \,\theta_a(z|it) \prod_{i=1}^{3} \theta_a(z_i|it) = \theta_1(z|it) \prod_{i=1}^{3} \theta_1(z_i|it) - 2 \,\theta_1(z'|it) \prod_{i=1}^{3} \theta_1(z'_i|it) \tag{C.1}$$

¹⁷For the Jacobi θ -functions we use the standard conventions given, for instance, in [64].

where $s_2 = -1$, $s_3 = 1$, $s_4 = -1$, and

$$z_{1}' = \frac{1}{2} (-z_{1} + z_{2} + z_{3} + z), \qquad z_{2}' = \frac{1}{2} (-z_{2} + z_{1} + z_{3} + z), z_{3}' = \frac{1}{2} (-z_{3} + z_{1} + z_{2} + z), \qquad z' = \frac{1}{2} (-z + z_{1} + z_{2} + z_{3}).$$
(C.2)

When computed at $z_1 = z_2 = z_3 = 0$, the identity (C.1) reduces to

$$\sum_{a=2}^{4} s_a \,\theta_a(z|\mathrm{i}t) \,\theta_a(0|\mathrm{i}t)^3 = 2 \,\theta_1(z/2|\mathrm{i}t)^4 \,\,. \tag{C.3}$$

By taking (multiple) derivatives of this identity with respect to z, we can obtain other identities. For instance, applying the second derivative, we get

$$\sum_{a=2}^{4} s_a \,\theta_a^{(2)}(z|\mathrm{i}t)\theta_a(0|\mathrm{i}t)^3 = 6\,\theta_1(z/2|\mathrm{i}t)^2\,\theta_1'(z/2|\mathrm{i}t)^2 + 2\,\theta_1(z/2|\mathrm{i}t)^3\,\theta_1^{(2)}(z/2|\mathrm{i}t)\,,\qquad(\mathrm{C.4})$$

which at z = 0 reduces to

$$\sum_{a=2}^{4} s_a \,\theta_a^{(2)}(0|it) \,\theta_a(0|it)^3 = 0 \,. \tag{C.5}$$

This is the identity (4.31) used in the main text. Analogously, by considering the fourth derivative of (C.1) we get

$$\sum_{a=2}^{4} s_a \,\theta_a^{(4)}(z|\mathrm{i}t) \,\theta_a(0|\mathrm{i}t)^3 = 3 \,\theta_1'(z/2|\mathrm{i}t)^4 + \theta_1(z/2|\mathrm{i}t) \left[\cdots\right],\tag{C.6}$$

which at z = 0 becomes

$$\sum_{a=2}^{4} s_a \,\theta_a^{(4)}(0|\mathrm{i}t) \,\theta_a(0|\mathrm{i}t)^3 = 3 \,\theta_1'(0|\mathrm{i}t)^4 \tag{C.7}$$

namely the identity (4.34) of the main text.

References

- R. Blumenhagen, M. Cvetič, P. Langacker and G. Shiu, Toward realistic intersecting D-brane models, Ann. Rev. Nucl. Part. Sci. 55 (2005) 71 [hep-th/0502005] [SPIRES].
- [2] R. Blumenhagen, B. Körs, D. Lüst and S. Stieberger, Four-dimensional string compactifications with D-branes, orientifolds and fluxes, Phys. Rept. 445 (2007) 1 [hep-th/0610327] [SPIRES].
- [3] F. Marchesano, Progress in D-brane model building, Fortsch. Phys. 55 (2007) 491 [hep-th/0702094] [SPIRES].
- [4] E. Witten, Small instantons in string theory, Nucl. Phys. B 460 (1996) 541
 [hep-th/9511030] [SPIRES].
- [5] M.R. Douglas, Branes within branes, hep-th/9512077 [SPIRES].

- [6] R. Blumenhagen, M. Cvetič and T. Weigand, Spacetime instanton corrections in 4D string vacua the seesaw mechanism for D-brane models, Nucl. Phys. B 771 (2007) 113
 [hep-th/0609191] [SPIRES].
- [7] L.E. Ibáñez and A.M. Uranga, Neutrino Majorana masses from string theory instanton effects, JHEP 03 (2007) 052 [hep-th/0609213] [SPIRES].
- [8] R. Blumenhagen, M. Cvetič, D. Lüst, R. Richter and T. Weigand, Non-perturbative Yukawa couplings from string instantons, Phys. Rev. Lett. 100 (2008) 061602 [arXiv:0707.1871]
 [SPIRES].
- [9] C. Kokorelis, On the (non) perturbative origin of quark masses in D- brane GUT models, arXiv:0812.4804 [SPIRES].
- [10] N. Dorey, T.J. Hollowood, V.V. Khoze and M.P. Mattis, The calculus of many instantons, Phys. Rept. 371 (2002) 231 [hep-th/0206063] [SPIRES].
- [11] M.B. Green and M. Gutperle, *D-instanton induced interactions on a D3-brane*, *JHEP* 02 (2000) 014 [hep-th/0002011] [SPIRES].
- [12] M. Billó et al., Classical gauge instantons from open strings, JHEP 02 (2003) 045 [hep-th/0211250] [SPIRES].
- [13] M. Billó, M. Frau, F. Fucito and A. Lerda, Instanton calculus in RR background and the topological string, JHEP 11 (2006) 012 [hep-th/0606013] [SPIRES].
- [14] R. Argurio, M. Bertolini, S. Franco and S. Kachru, Metastable vacua and D-branes at the conifold, JHEP 06 (2007) 017 [hep-th/0703236] [SPIRES].
- [15] R. Argurio, M. Bertolini, G. Ferretti, A. Lerda and C. Petersson, Stringy instantons at orbifold singularities, JHEP 06 (2007) 067 [arXiv:0704.0262] [SPIRES].
- [16] M. Bianchi, F. Fucito and J.F. Morales, *D*-brane instantons on the T^6/Z_3 orientifold, JHEP 07 (2007) 038 [arXiv:0704.0784] [SPIRES].
- [17] R. Blumenhagen, M. Cvetič, R. Richter and T. Weigand, Lifting D-instanton zero modes by recombination and background fluxes, JHEP 10 (2007) 098 [arXiv:0708.0403] [SPIRES].
- [18] M. Billó et al., Flux interactions on D-branes and instantons, JHEP 10 (2008) 112 [arXiv:0807.1666] [SPIRES].
- [19] M. Billó et al., Non-perturbative effective interactions from fluxes, JHEP 12 (2008) 102 [arXiv:0807.4098] [SPIRES].
- [20] C. Petersson, Superpotentials from stringy instantons without orientifolds, JHEP 05 (2008) 078 [arXiv:0711.1837] [SPIRES].
- [21] G. Ferretti and C. Petersson, Non-perturbative effects on a fractional D3-brane, arXiv:0901.1182 [SPIRES].
- [22] C. Bachas, C. Fabre, E. Kiritsis, N.A. Obers and P. Vanhove, *Heterotic/type-I duality and D-brane instantons*, *Nucl. Phys.* B 509 (1998) 33 [hep-th/9707126] [SPIRES].
- [23] E. Kiritsis and N.A. Obers, Heterotic/type-I duality in D < 10 dimensions, threshold corrections and D-instantons, JHEP 10 (1997) 004 [hep-th/9709058] [SPIRES].
- [24] C. Bachas, *Heterotic versus type-I*, *Nucl. Phys. Proc. Suppl.* 68 (1998) 348
 [hep-th/9710102] [SPIRES].

- [25] K. Foerger and S. Stieberger, Higher derivative couplings and heterotic-type-I duality in eight dimensions, Nucl. Phys. B 559 (1999) 277 [hep-th/9901020] [SPIRES].
- [26] M. Bianchi, E. Gava, F. Morales and K.S. Narain, *D-strings in unconventional type-I vacuum configurations*, *Nucl. Phys.* B 547 (1999) 96 [hep-th/9811013] [SPIRES].
- [27] E. Gava, K.S. Narain and M.H. Sarmadi, Instantons in N = 2 Sp(N) superconformal gauge theories and the AdS/CFT correspondence, Nucl. Phys. B 569 (2000) 183
 [hep-th/9908125] [SPIRES].
- [28] M. Gutperle, Heterotic/type-I duality, D-instantons and a N = 2 AdS/CFT correspondence, Phys. Rev. D 60 (1999) 126001 [hep-th/9905173] [SPIRES].
- [29] E. Corrigan, C. Devchand, D.B. Fairlie and J. Nuyts, First order equations for gauge fields in spaces of dimension greater than four, Nucl. Phys. B 214 (1983) 452 [SPIRES].
- [30] S. Fubini and H. Nicolai, The octonionic instanton, Phys. Lett. B 155 (1985) 369 [SPIRES].
- [31] E. Corrigan, P. Goddard and A. Kent, Some comments on the ADHM construction in 4k-dimensions, Commun. Math. Phys. 100 (1985) 1 [SPIRES].
- [32] B. Grossman, T.W. Kephart and J.D. Stasheff, Solutions to Yang-Mills field equations in eight-dimensions and the last Hopf map, Commun. Math. Phys. 96 (1984) 431 [Erratum ibid. 100 (1985) 311] [SPIRES].
- [33] B. Grossman, T.W. Kephart and J.D. Stasheff, Solutions to gauge field equations in eight-dimensions: conformal invariance and the last Hopf map, Phys. Lett. B 220 (1989) 431 [SPIRES].
- [34] M.J. Duff and J.X. Lu, Strings from five-branes, Phys. Rev. Lett. 66 (1991) 1402 [SPIRES].
- [35] J.A. Harvey and A. Strominger, Octonionic superstring solitons, Phys. Rev. Lett. 66 (1991) 549 [SPIRES].
- [36] M.J. Duff and J.X. Lu, A duality between strings and five-branes, Class. Quant. Grav. 9 (1992) 1 [SPIRES].
- [37] M. Günaydin and H. Nicolai, Seven-dimensional octonionic Yang-Mills instanton and its extension to an heterotic string soliton, Phys. Lett. B 351 (1995) 169 [hep-th/9502009]
 [SPIRES].
- [38] D.-s. Bak, K.-M. Lee and J.-H. Park, BPS equations in six and eight dimensions, Phys. Rev. D 66 (2002) 025021 [hep-th/0204221] [SPIRES].
- [39] R. Minasian, S.L. Shatashvili and P. Vanhove, Closed strings from SO(8) Yang-Mills instantons, Nucl. Phys. B 613 (2001) 87 [hep-th/0106096] [SPIRES].
- [40] A. Collinucci, M. De Roo and M.G.C. Eenink, Supersymmetric Yang-Mills theory at order α^{'3}, JHEP 06 (2002) 024 [hep-th/0205150] [SPIRES].
- [41] A. Refolli, A. Santambrogio, N. Terzi and D. Zanon, F⁵ contributions to the nonabelian Born Infeld action from a supersymmetric Yang-Mills five-point function, Nucl. Phys. B 613 (2001) 64 [hep-th/0105277] [SPIRES].
- [42] P. Koerber and A. Sevrin, The non-Abelian Born-Infeld action through order α^{'3}, JHEP 10 (2001) 003 [hep-th/0108169] [SPIRES].
- [43] D.T. Grasso, Higher order contributions to the effective action of N = 4 super Yang-Mills, JHEP 11 (2002) 012 [hep-th/0210146] [SPIRES].

- [44] L.A. Barreiro and R. Medina, 5-field terms in the open superstring effective action, JHEP 03 (2005) 055 [hep-th/0503182] [SPIRES].
- [45] A.A. Tseytlin, Vector Field Effective Action in the Open Superstring Theory, Nucl. Phys. B 276 (1986) 391 [SPIRES].
- [46] A.A. Tseytlin, On non-abelian generalisation of the Born-Infeld action in string theory, Nucl. Phys. B 501 (1997) 41 [hep-th/9701125] [SPIRES].
- [47] S.A. Abel and M.D. Goodsell, Realistic Yukawa couplings through instantons in intersecting brane worlds, JHEP 10 (2007) 034 [hep-th/0612110] [SPIRES].
- [48] N. Akerblom, R. Blumenhagen, D. Lüst, E. Plauschinn and M. Schmidt-Sommerfeld, Non-perturbative SQCD Superpotentials from String Instantons, JHEP 04 (2007) 076 [hep-th/0612132] [SPIRES].
- [49] M. Billó et al., Instantons in N = 2 magnetized D-brane worlds, JHEP 10 (2007) 091 [arXiv:0708.3806] [SPIRES].
- [50] M. Billó et al., Instanton effects in N = 1 brane models and the Kähler metric of twisted matter, JHEP 12 (2007) 051 [arXiv:0709.0245] [SPIRES].
- [51] E.G. Gimon and J. Polchinski, Consistency Conditions for Orientifolds and D-Manifolds, Phys. Rev. D 54 (1996) 1667 [hep-th/9601038] [SPIRES].
- [52] J. Polchinski, Combinatorics of boundaries in string theory, Phys. Rev. D 50 (1994) 6041
 [hep-th/9407031] [SPIRES].
- [53] M. Billó et al., Microscopic string analysis of the D0-D8 brane system and dual RR states, Nucl. Phys. B 526 (1998) 199 [hep-th/9802088] [SPIRES].
- [54] M. Bertolini, M. Billó, A. Lerda, J.F. Morales and R. Russo, Brane world effective actions for D-branes with fluxes, Nucl. Phys. B 743 (2006) 1 [hep-th/0512067] [SPIRES].
- [55] P. Di Vecchia, A. Liccardo, R. Marotta and F. Pezzella, On the gauge / gravity correspondence and the open/closed string duality, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 20 (2005) 4699 [hep-th/0503156] [SPIRES].
- [56] L.J. Dixon, V. Kaplunovsky and J. Louis, Moduli dependence of string loop corrections to gauge coupling constants, Nucl. Phys. B 355 (1991) 649 [SPIRES].
- [57] M. Cederwall, B.E.W. Nilsson and D. Tsimpis, The structure of maximally supersymmetric Yang-Mills theory: constraining higher-order corrections, JHEP 06 (2001) 034
 [hep-th/0102009] [SPIRES].
- [58] M. Cederwall, B.E.W. Nilsson and D. Tsimpis, D = 10 super-Yang-Mills at $O(\alpha^2)$, JHEP 07 (2001) 042 [hep-th/0104236] [SPIRES].
- [59] E.A. Bergshoeff, A. Bilal, M. de Roo and A. Sevrin, Supersymmetric non-abelian Born-Infeld revisited, JHEP 07 (2001) 029 [hep-th/0105274] [SPIRES].
- [60] K. Peeters, A field-theory motivated approach to symbolic computer algebra, Comput. Phys. Commun. 176 (2007) 550 [cs/0608005] [SPIRES].
- [61] K. Peeters, Introducing Cadabra: a symbolic computer algebra system for field theory problems, hep-th/0701238 [SPIRES].
- [62] P. Koerber and A. Sevrin, The non-abelian D-brane effective action through order α'^4 , JHEP 10 (2002) 046 [hep-th/0208044] [SPIRES].

- [63] B. de Wit and H. Nicolai, The parallelizing S⁷ torsion in gauged N = 8 supergravity, Nucl. Phys. B 231 (1984) 506 [SPIRES].
- [64] M.B. Green, J.H. Schwarz, and E. Witten, Superstring Theory. Vol. 2: Loop amplitudes, Anomalies and Phenomenology, Cambridge Monographs On Mathematical Physics, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge U.K. (1987).